

Jason Bell · Stéphane Launois · Omar León Sánchez · Rahim Moosa

Poisson algebras via model theory and differential-algebraic geometry

Received August 19, 2014

Abstract. Brown and Gordon asked whether the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence holds for any complex affine Poisson algebra, that is, whether the sets of Poisson rational ideals, Poisson primitive ideals, and Poisson locally closed ideals coincide. In this article a complete answer is given to this question using techniques from differential-algebraic geometry and model theory. In particular, it is shown that while the sets of Poisson rational and Poisson primitive ideals do coincide, in every Krull dimension at least four there are complex affine Poisson algebras with Poisson rational ideals that are not Poisson locally closed. These counterexamples also give rise to counterexamples to the classical (noncommutative) Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence in finite GK dimension. A weaker version of the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence is proven for all complex affine Poisson algebras, from which it follows that the full equivalence holds in Krull dimension three or less. Finally, it is shown that everything, except possibly that rationality implies primitivity, can be done over an arbitrary base field of characteristic zero.

Keywords. Poisson algebra, differential algebraic geometry, Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence, primitive ideal, model theory, Manin kernel

Contents

1.	Introduction	2020
2.	The differential structure on a Poisson algebra	2023
3.	Rational implies primitive	2024
4.	A differential-algebraic example	2026
	4.1. Prolongations, <i>D</i> -varieties, and finitely generated δ -algebras	2027
	4.2. The Kolchin topology and differentially closed fields	2028
	4.3. A <i>D</i> -variety construction over function fields	2029
	4.4. The proof of Theorem 4.1	2031
5.	A counterexample in Poisson algebras	2033

J. Bell, R. Moosa: Department of Pure Mathematics, University of Waterloo, 200 University Avenue West, Waterloo, Ontario N2L 3G1, Canada; e-mail: jpbell@uwaterloo.ca, rmoosa@uwaterloo.ca

S. Launois: School of Mathematics, Statistics, and Actuarial Science, University of Kent, Canterbury, Kent CT2 7NZ, UK; e-mail: s.launois@kent.ac.uk

O. L. Sánchez: School of Mathematics, University of Manchester, Oxford Road, Manchester, M13 9PL, UK; e-mail: omar.sanchez@manchester.ac.uk

Mathematics Subject Classification (2010): Primary 17B63; Secondary 03C98, 12H05, 14L99

6.	A finiteness theorem on height one differential prime ideals	2034
	6.1. Bézout-type estimates	2035
	6.2. The case of principal ideals	2038
	6.3. The proof of Theorem 6.1	2040
7.	A weak Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence	2042
8.	Arbitrary base fields of characteristic zero	2043
9.	The classical Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence	2045
Re	eferences	2047

1. Introduction

It is usually difficult to fully classify all the irreducible representations of a given algebra over a field. As a substitute, one often focuses on the annihilators of the simple (left) modules, the so-called *primitive ideals*, which already provide a great deal of information on the representation theory of the algebra. This idea was successfully developed by Dixmier [7] and Moeglin [37] in the case of enveloping algebras of finite-dimensional Lie algebras. In particular, their seminal work shows that primitive ideals can be characterised both topologically and algebraically among the prime ideals, as follows. Let A be a (possibly noncommutative) noetherian algebra over a field k. If $P \in \operatorname{Spec}(A)$, then the quotient algebra A/P is prime noetherian, and so by Goldie's Theorem (see for instance [36, Theorem 2.3.6]) we can localize A/P at the set of all regular elements of A/P. The resulting algebra, denoted by Frac(A/P), is simple Artinian. It follows from the Artin-Wedderburn Theorem that Frac(A/P) is isomorphic to a matrix algebra over a division ring D. As a consequence, the centre of Frac(A/P) is isomorphic to the centre of the division ring D, and so this is a field extension of the base field k. A prime ideal $P \in \text{Spec}(A)$ is rational provided the centre of the Goldie quotient ring Frac(A/P) is algebraic over the base field k. On the other hand, P is said to be *locally closed* if $\{P\}$ is a locally closed point of the prime spectrum Spec(A) of A endowed with the Zariski topology (which still makes sense in the noncommutative world, see for instance [36, 4.6.14]). The results of Dixmier and Moeglin show that if A is the enveloping algebra of a finite-dimensional complex Lie algebra, then the notions of primitive, locally closed, and rational coincide. This result was later extended by Irving and Small to arbitrary base fields of characteristic zero [25].

The spectacular result of Dixmier and Moeglin has primarily led to research in three directions. First, it has been shown that under mild hypotheses, we have the following implications:

$$P$$
 locally closed $\Rightarrow P$ primitive $\Rightarrow P$ rational.

Next, examples of algebras where the converse implications are not true were found. More precisely, Irving [24] gave an example of a rational ideal which is not primitive, and Lorenz [32] constructed an example of a primitive ideal which is not locally closed. Finally, the *Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence* (that is, the coincidence between the sets of primitive ideals, locally closed ideals and rational ideals) was established for important classes of algebras such as quantised coordinate rings [18, 19, 20, 27, 28, 13], twisted coordinate rings [2] and Leavitt path algebras [1].

In the spirit of deformation quantization, the aim of this article is to study an analogue of the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence for affine (i.e., finitely generated and integral) complex Poisson algebras. Recall that a complex *Poisson algebra* is a commutative \mathbb{C} -algebra A equipped with a Lie bracket $\{-,-\}$ (i.e. $\{\ ,\ \}$ is bilinear, skew symmetric and satisfies Jacobi's identity) such that $\{-,x\}$ is a derivation for every $x\in A$, that is, $\{yz,x\}=y\{z,x\}+z\{y,x\}$ for all $x,y,z\in A$. We point out that the derivations $\{-,x\}$ are trivial on \mathbb{C} . It is natural to consider the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence in this setting because most of the noncommutative algebras for which the equivalence has been established recently are noncommutative deformations of classical commutative objects. For instance, the quantised coordinate ring $O_q(G)$ of a semisimple complex algebraic group G is a noncommutative deformation of the coordinate ring O(G) of G. Moreover, the noncommutative product in $O_q(G)$ gives rise to a Poisson bracket on O(G) via the well known semiclassical limit process (see for instance [4, Chapter III.5]). As usual in (algebraic) deformation theory, it is natural to ask how the properties from one world translate into the other.

A *Poisson ideal* of a Poisson algebra $(A, \{-, -\})$ is any ideal I of A such that $\{I, A\} \subseteq I$. A prime ideal which is also a Poisson ideal is called a *Poisson prime* ideal. The set of Poisson prime ideals in A forms the *Poisson prime spectrum*, denoted PSpec A, which is given the relative Zariski topology inherited from Spec A. In particular, a Poisson prime ideal P is *locally closed* if there is a nonzero $f \in A/P$ such that the localisation $(A/P)_f$ has no proper nontrivial Poisson ideals.

For any ideal J of A, there is a largest Poisson ideal contained in J. This Poisson ideal is called the *Poisson core* of J. Poisson cores of the maximal ideals of A are called *Poisson primitive ideals*. The central role of the Poisson primitive ideals was pinpointed by Brown and Gordon. Indeed, they proved for instance that the defining ideals of the Zariski closures of the symplectic leaves of a complex affine Poisson variety V are precisely the Poisson primitive ideals of the coordinate ring of V [5, Lemma 3.5]. The fact that the notion of Poisson primitive ideal is a Poisson analogue of the notion of primitive ideal is supported for instance by the following result due to Dixmier–Conze–Duflo–Rentschler–Mathieu and Borho-Gabriel-Rentschler-Mathieu, and expressed in (Poisson)ideal-theoretic terms by Goodearl: Let $\mathfrak g$ be a solvable finite-dimensional complex Lie algebra. Then there is a homeomorphism between the Poisson primitive ideals of the symmetric algebra $S(\mathfrak g)$ of $\mathfrak g$ (endowed with the Kirillov–Kostant–Souriau bracket) and the primitive ideals of the enveloping algebra $U(\mathfrak g)$ of $\mathfrak g$ [11, Theorem 8.11].

The *Poisson center* of *A* is the subalgebra

$$Z_p(A) = \{ z \in A : \{ z, - \} \equiv 0 \}.$$

For any Poisson prime ideal P of A, there is an induced Poisson bracket on A/P, which extends uniquely to the quotient field $\operatorname{Frac}(A/P)$. We say that P is *Poisson rational* if the field $Z_p(\operatorname{Frac}(A/P))$ is algebraic over the base field k.

By analogy with the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence for enveloping algebras, we say that *A* satisfies the *Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence* provided the following sets of Poisson prime ideals coincide:

- (1) the set of Poisson primitive ideals in A;
- (2) the set of Poisson locally closed ideals;
- (3) the set of Poisson rational ideals of A.

If A is an affine Poisson algebra, then $(2) \subseteq (1) \subseteq (3)$ [40, 1.7(i), 1.10], so the main difficulty is whether $(3) \subseteq (2)$.

The Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence has been established for Poisson algebras with suitable torus actions by Goodearl [10], so that many Poisson algebras arising as semiclassical limits of quantum algebras satisfy the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence [12]. On the other hand, Brown and Gordon proved that the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence holds for any affine complex Poisson algebra with only finitely many Poisson primitive ideals [5, Lemma 3.4]. Given these successes (and the then lack of counterexamples), Brown and Gordon asked [5, Question 3.2] whether the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence holds for all affine complex Poisson algebras. In this article, we give a complete answer to this question. We show that (3) = (1) but $(3) \neq (2)$. More precisely, we prove that in a finitely generated integral complex Poisson algebra any Poisson rational ideal is Poisson primitive (Theorem 3.2), but for all $d \geq 4$ there exist finitely generated integral complex Poisson algebras of Krull dimension d in which d0 is Poisson rational but not Poisson locally closed (Corollary 5.3).

We also prove that the hypothesis $d \geq 4$ is actually necessary to construct counterexamples; our Theorem 7.3 says that the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence holds in Krull dimension ≤ 3 . This is deduced from a weak version of the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence, where Poisson locally closed ideals are replaced by Poisson prime ideals P such that the set $C(P) := \{Q \in P\text{Spec } A : Q \supset P, \text{ht}(Q) = \text{ht}(P) + 1\}$ is finite. We prove that for any finitely generated integral complex Poisson algebra, a Poisson prime ideal is Poisson primitive if and only if C(P) is finite (Theorem 7.1).

Finally, in Section 8 we show that most of our results extend to arbitrary fields of characteristic zero, and in Section 9 we observe that our results also provide new examples of algebras which do not satisfy the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence.

What is particularly novel about the approach taken in this paper is that the counterexample comes from differential-algebraic geometry and the model theory of differential fields. As is explained in Proposition 5.2 below, to a commutative \mathbb{C} -algebra R equipped with a \mathbb{C} -linear derivation $\delta: R \to R$ we can associate a Poisson bracket on R[t] many of whose properties can be read off from (R, δ) . In particular, (0) will be a rational but not locally closed Poisson ideal of R[t] if and only if the kernel of δ on $\mathrm{Frac}(R)$ is \mathbb{C} and the intersection of all the nontrivial prime δ -ideals (i.e., prime ideals preserved by δ) is zero. As we show in Section 4, the existence of such an (R, δ) can be deduced from the model theory of Manin kernels on abelian varieties over function fields, a topic that was at the heart of Hrushovski's model-theoretic proof of the function field Mordell–Lang conjecture [22]. We have written Section 4 to be self-contained, translating as much as possible of the underlying model theory into statements of an algebro-geometric nature so that familiarity with model theory is not required.

Differential algebra is also related to the positive results obtained in this paper. We prove in Section 7 that whenever $(A, \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$ is a finitely generated integral complex differential ring (with the derivations not necessarily commuting), if the intersection of

the kernels of the derivations extended to the fraction field is \mathbb{C} then there are only finitely many height one prime ideals preserved by all the derivations (Theorem 6.1). This theorem, when m=1, is a special case of an old unpublished result of Hrushovski generalising a theorem of Jouanolou. Our weak Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence is proved by applying the above theorem to a Poisson algebra A with derivations given by $\delta_i = \{-, x_i\}$ where $\{x_1, \ldots, x_m\}$ is a set of generators of A over \mathbb{C} .

Throughout the remainder of this paper all algebras are assumed to be commutative. Moreover, by an *affine* k-algebra we will mean a finitely generated k-algebra that is an integral domain.

2. The differential structure on a Poisson algebra

In this section we discuss the differential structure induced by a Poisson bracket. Suppose $(A, \{-, -\})$ is an affine Poisson k-algebra for some field k, and $\{x_1, \ldots, x_m\}$ is a fixed set of generators. Let $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$ be the operators on A defined by

$$\delta_i(a) := \{a, x_i\}$$

for all $a \in A$. Then each δ_i is a k-linear derivation on A. Note, however, that these derivations need not commute. Nevertheless, we consider $(A, \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$ as a differential ring, and can speak about differential ideals (i.e., ideals preserved by each of $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$), the subring of differential constants (i.e., elements $a \in A$ such that $\delta_i(a) = 0$ for $i = 1, \ldots, m$), and so on. There is a strong connection between the Poisson and differential structures on A. For example, one checks easily, using that $\{a, -\}$ is also a derivation on A, that

(i) an ideal of A is a Poisson ideal if and only if it is a differential ideal.

From this we get, more or less immediately, the following differential characterisations of when a prime Poisson ideal *P* of *A* is locally closed and primitive:

- (ii) P is locally closed if and only if the intersection of all the nonzero prime differential ideals in A/P is not trivial.
- (iii) P is primitive if and only if there is a maximal ideal in A/P that does not contain any nontrivial differential ideals.

To characterise rationality we should extend to $F = \operatorname{Frac}(A)$, in the canonical way, both the Poisson and differential structures on A. It is then not difficult to see that the Poisson centre of $(F, \{-, -\})$ is precisely the subfield of differential constants in $(F, \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$. In particular,

(iv) a prime Poisson ideal in A is rational if and only if the field of differential constants of $\operatorname{Frac}(A/P)$ is algebraic over k.

Remark 2.1. The above characterisations are already rather suggestive to those familiar with the model theory of differentially closed fields; for example, locally closed corresponds to the generic type of a differential variety being isolated, and rationality corresponds to that generic type being weakly orthogonal to the constants. Note however that

the context here is several derivations that may not commute. In order to realise the modeltheoretic intuition, therefore, something must be done. One possibility is to work with the model theory of partial differential fields where the derivations need not commute. Such a theory exists and is tame; for example, it is an instance of the formalism worked out in [38]. On the other hand, in this case one can use a trick of Cassidy and Kolchin (pointed out to us by Michael Singer) to pass to a commuting context after replacing the derivations by certain F-linear combinations of them. Indeed, if $p_{i,j} \in \mathbb{C}[t_1,\ldots,t_m]$ is such that $\{x_i, x_i\} = p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_m)$ for all $i, j = 1, \dots, m$, then an easy computation (using the Jacobi identity) yields $[\delta_i, \delta_j] = \sum_{k=1}^m \frac{\partial p_{i,j}}{\partial t_k}(x_1, \dots, x_m)\delta_k$. Thus, the *F*-linear span of the derivations $\{\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m\}$ has the additional structure of a Lie ring. It follows by [44, Lemma 2.2] that this space of derivations has an F-basis consisting of commuting derivations (see also [29, Chapter 9, §5, Proposition 6]), and one could work instead with those derivations. But in fact we do not pursue either of these directions. Instead, for the positive results of this paper we give algebraic proofs of whatever is needed about rings with possibly noncommuting derivations and avoid any explicit use of model theory whatsoever. For the negative results we associate to an ordinary differential ring a Poisson algebra of one higher Krull dimension (see Proposition 5.2), and then use the model theory of ordinary differentially closed fields to build counterexamples in Poisson algebra.

The following well known prime decomposition theorem for Poisson ideals can be seen as an illustration of how the differential structure on a Poisson algebra can be useful.

Lemma 2.2. Let k be a field of characteristic zero. If I is a Poisson ideal in an affine Poisson k-algebra A, then the radical of I and all the minimal prime ideals over I are Poisson.

Proof. Because of (i) it suffices to prove the lemma with "differential" in place of "Poisson". This result can be found in Dixmier [8, Lemma 3.3.3].

3. Rational implies primitive

In order to prove that Poisson rational implies Poisson primitive in affine complex Poisson algebras, we will make use of the differential-algebraic fact expressed in the following lemma. This is our primary method for producing new constants in differential rings, and will be used again in Section 6.

Lemma 3.1. Let k be a field and A an integral k-algebra equipped with k-linear derivations $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$. Suppose that there is a finite-dimensional k-vector subspace V of A and a set S of ideals satisfying:

```
(i) \delta_i(I) \subseteq I for all i = 1, ..., m and I \in \mathcal{S},
```

- (ii) $\bigcap S = (0)$, and
- (iii) $V \cap I \neq (0)$ for all $I \in \mathcal{S}$.

Then there exists $f \in \text{Frac}(A) \setminus k$ with $\delta_i(f) = 0$ for all i = 1, ..., m.

Proof. We proceed by induction on $d=\dim V$. The case of $\dim V=1$ is vacuous as then assumptions (ii) and (iii) are inconsistent. Suppose that d>1 and fix a basis $\{v_1,\ldots,v_d\}$ of V. Let $\delta\in\{\delta_1,\ldots,\delta_m\}$ be such that not all of $\delta(v_1/v_d),\ldots,\delta(v_{d-1}/v_d)$ are zero. If this were not possible, then each v_j/v_d would witness the truth of the lemma and we would be done. Letting $u_j:=v_d^2\delta(v_j/v_d)$ for $j=1,\ldots,d-1$, we see that not all u_1,\ldots,u_{d-1} are zero. It follows that

$$L := \left\{ (c_1, \dots, c_{d-1}) \in k^{d-1} : \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} c_i u_i = 0 \right\}$$

is a proper subspace of k^{d-1} , and hence

$$W := kv_d + \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{d-1} c_i v_i : (c_1, \dots, c_{d-1}) \in L \right\}$$

is a proper subspace of V.

We prove the lemma by applying the induction hypothesis to W with

$$\mathcal{T} := \{ I \in \mathcal{S} : I \cap \operatorname{span}_k(u_1, \dots, u_{d-1}) = (0) \}.$$

We only need to verify the assumptions. Assumption (i) holds a fortiori of \mathcal{T} .

Toward assumption (ii), note that if $\bigcap (S \setminus T) = (0)$, then we are done by the induction hypothesis applied to $\operatorname{span}_k(u_1, \dots, u_{d-1})$ with $S \setminus T$. Hence we may assume that $\bigcap (S \setminus T) \neq (0)$, and so $\bigcap T = (0)$ as A is an integral domain.

It remains to check assumption (iii): we claim that for each $I \in \mathcal{T}$, $W \cap I \neq (0)$. Indeed, since $I \cap V \neq (0)$, we have in I a nonzero element of the form $v := \sum_{j=1}^{d} c_j v_j$. As I is preserved by δ , we deduce that

$$\delta(v)v_d - v\delta(v_d) = v_d^2 \delta\left(\frac{v}{v_d}\right) = \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} c_j u_j$$

is also in I. But as $I \cap \operatorname{span}_k(u_1, \ldots, u_{d-1}) = (0)$ by choice of \mathcal{T} , we must have $\sum_{i=1}^{d-1} c_j u_j = 0$. Hence $(c_1, \ldots, c_{d-1}) \in L$ and $v \in W$ by definition. \square

We now prove that rational implies primitive. Note that the converse is well known [40, 1.7(i), 1.10].

Theorem 3.2. Let A be a complex affine Poisson algebra and P a Poisson prime ideal of A. If P is Poisson rational then it is Poisson primitive.

Proof. By replacing A by A/P if necessary, we may assume that P = (0). Let \mathcal{S} denote the set of nonzero Poisson prime ideals of A that do not properly contain such an ideal. We claim that \mathcal{S} is countable. To see this, let V be a finite-dimensional subspace of A that contains 1 and contains a set of generators for A. We then let V^n denote the span of all products of elements of V of length at most n. By assumption, we have

$$A = \bigcup_{n>0} V^n,$$

and in particular every nonzero ideal of A intersects V^n nontrivially for n sufficiently large.

We claim first that the sets

$$S_n := \{ Q \in S : Q \cap V^n \neq (0) \}$$

have nontrivial intersection. Toward a contradiction, suppose $\bigcap S_n = (0)$. Fixing generators $\{x_1, \ldots, x_m\}$ of A over \mathbb{C} , let δ_i be the derivation given by $\{-, x_i\}$ for $i = 1, \ldots, m$. Since the ideals in S_n are Poisson, they are differential. The assumptions of Lemma 3.1 are thus satisfied, and we have $f \in \operatorname{Frac}(A) \setminus \mathbb{C}$ with $\delta_i(f) = 0$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, m$. This contradicts the Poisson rationality of (0) in A (see statement (iv) of Section 2). Hence $L_n := \bigcap_{O \in S_n} Q$ is nonzero.

Next we claim that each S_n is finite. Since A is a finitely generated integral domain and L_n is a nonzero radical Poisson ideal, Lemma 2.2 implies that in the prime decomposition $L_n = P_1 \cap \cdots \cap P_m$ each P_i is a nonzero prime Poisson ideal. As each ideal in S_n is prime and contains L_n , and hence also some P_i , it follows by choice of S that $S_n \subseteq \{P_1, \ldots, P_m\}$.

So $S = \bigcup_{n \geq 0} S_n$ is countable. We let Q_1, Q_2, \ldots be an enumeration of the elements of S. For each i, there is some nonzero $f_i \in Q_i$. We let T denote the countable multiplicatively closed set generated by the f_i . Then $B := T^{-1}A$ is a countably generated complex algebra. It follows that B satisfies the Nullstellensatz [4, II.7.16], and since $\mathbb C$ is algebraically closed, we deduce that B/I is $\mathbb C$ for every maximal ideal I of B. If I is a maximal ideal of B and $J := I \cap A$ then A/J embeds in B/I, hence $A/J \cong \mathbb C$ and so J is a maximal ideal of A. By construction, J does not contain any ideal in S, and so I is the largest Poisson ideal contained in I. That is, I is Poisson primitive, as desired. I

We note that this proof only requires the uncountability of \mathbb{C} ; it works over any uncountable base field k. If we follow this proof, we cannot in general ensure that B/I is isomorphic to k, but it is an algebraic extension of k since B still satisfies the Nullstellensatz. Consequently, A/J embeds in an algebraic extension of k, and thus it too is an algebraic extension of k and we obtain the desired result.

4. A differential-algebraic example

Our goal in this section is to prove the following theorem.

Theorem 4.1. There exists a complex affine algebra R equipped with a derivation δ such that

- (i) the field of constants of $(Frac(R), \delta)$ is \mathbb{C} , and
- (ii) the intersection of all nontrivial prime differential ideals of R is zero.

In fact, such an example can be found of any Krull dimension ≥ 3 .

To the reader sufficiently familiar with the model theory of differentially closed fields, this theorem should not be very surprising: the δ -ring R that we will produce will be the

co-ordinate ring of a D-variety that is related to the Manin kernel of a simple nonisotrivial abelian variety defined over a function field over \mathbb{C} . We will attempt, however, to be as self-contained and concrete in our construction as possible. We will at times be forced to rely on results from model theory for which we will give references from the literature. We begin with some preliminaries on differential-algebraic geometry.

4.1. Prolongations, D-varieties, and finitely generated δ -algebras

Let us fix a differential field (k, δ) of characteristic zero. Suppose that $V \subseteq \mathbb{A}^n$ is an irreducible affine algebraic variety over k. Then by the *prolongation* of V is meant the algebraic variety $\tau V \subseteq \mathbb{A}^{2n}$ over k whose defining equations are

$$P(X_1, \dots, X_n) = 0,$$

$$P^{\delta}(X_1, \dots, X_n) + \sum_{i=1}^n \frac{\partial P}{\partial X_i}(X_1, \dots, X_n) \cdot Y_i = 0,$$

for each $P \in I(V) \subset k[X_1, ..., X_n]$. Here P^{δ} denotes the polynomial obtained by applying δ to all the coefficients of P. The projection onto the first n coordinates gives us a surjective morphism $\pi : \tau V \to V$. Note that if $a \in V(K)$ is any point of V in any differential field extension (K, δ) of (K, δ) , then $\nabla(a) := (a, \delta a) \in \tau V(K)$.

If δ is trivial on k then τV is nothing other than TV, the usual tangent bundle of V. In fact, this is the case as long as V is defined over the constant field of (k, δ) because in the defining equations for τV given above we could have restricted ourselves to polynomials P coming from $I(V) \cap F[X_1, \ldots, X_n]$ for any field of definition F over V. In general, τV will be a torsor for the tangent bundle; for each $a \in V$ the fibre $\tau_a V$ is an affine translate of the tangent space $T_a V$.

Taking prolongations is a functor which acts on morphisms $f: V \to W$ by acting on their graphs. That is, $\tau f: \tau V \to \tau W$ is the morphism whose graph is the prolongation of the graph of f, under the canonical identification of $\tau(V \times W)$ with $\tau V \times \tau W$.

We have restricted our attention here to the affine case merely for concreteness. The prolongation construction extends to abstract varieties by patching over an affine cover in a natural and canonical way. Details can be found in [33, §1.9].

The following formalism was introduced by Buium [6] as an algebro-geometric approach to Kolchin's differential algebraic varieties.

Definition 4.2. A *D-variety over k* is a pair (V, s) where V is an irreducible algebraic variety over k and $s: V \to \tau V$ is a regular section to the prolongation defined over k. A *D-subvariety* of (V, s) is then a *D-variety* (W, t) where W is a closed subvariety of V and $t = s|_{W}$.

An example of a D-variety is any algebraic variety V over the constant field of (k, δ) and equipped with the zero section to its tangent bundle. Such D-varieties, and those isomorphic to them, are called *isotrivial*. (By a morphism of D-varieties (V, s) and (W, t) we mean a morphism $f: V \to W$ such that $t \circ f = \tau f \circ s$.) We will eventually construct D-varieties, both over the constants and not, that are far from isotrivial.

Suppose now that $V \subseteq \mathbb{A}^n$ is an affine variety over k and k[V] is its co-ordinate ring. Then the possible affine D-variety structures on V correspond bijectively to the extensions of δ to a derivation on k[V]. Indeed, given $s:V\to \tau V$, write $s(X)=(X,s_1(X),\ldots,s_n(X))$ in variables $X=(X_1,\ldots,X_n)$. There is a unique derivation on the polynomial ring k[X] that extends δ and takes X_i to $s_i(X)$. The fact that s maps V to τV will imply that this induces a derivation on k[V]=k[X]/I(V). Conversely, suppose we have an extension of δ to a derivation on k[V], which we will also denote by δ . Then we can write $\delta(X_i+I(V))=s_i(X)+I(V)$ for some polynomials $s_1,\ldots,s_n\in k[X]$. The fact that δ is a derivation on k[V] extending that on k will imply that $s=(id,s_1,\ldots,s_n)$ is a regular section to $\pi:\tau V\to V$. It is not hard to verify that these correspondences are inverses of each other. Moreover, the usual correspondence between subvarieties of V defined over k and prime ideals of k[V] restricts to a correspondence between the D-subvarieties of (V,s) defined over k and the prime differential ideals of k[V].

From now on, whenever we have an affine D-variety (V, s) over k we will denote by δ the induced derivation on k[V] described above. In fact, we will also use δ for its unique extension to the fraction field k(V).

4.2. The Kolchin topology and differentially closed fields

While the algebro-geometric preliminaries discussed in the previous section are essentially sufficient for explaining the construction of the example whose existence Theorem 4.1 asserts, the proof that this construction is possible, and that it does the job, will use some model theory of differentially closed fields. We therefore say a few words on this now, referring the reader to [34, Chapter 2] for a much more detailed introduction to the subject.

Given any differential field of characteristic zero, (k, δ) , for each n > 0, the derivation induces on $\mathbb{A}^n(k)$ a noetherian topology that is finer than the Zariski topology, called the *Kolchin topology*. Its closed sets are the zero sets of δ -polynomials, that is, expressions of the form $P(X, \delta X, \delta^2 X, \dots, \delta^\ell X)$ where $\delta^i X = (\delta^i X_1, \dots, \delta^i X_n)$ and P is an ordinary polynomial over k in $(\ell + 1)n$ variables.

Actually the Kolchin topology makes sense on V(k) for any (not necessarily affine) algebraic variety V, by considering the Kolchin topology on an affine cover. One can then develop δ -algebraic geometry in general, for example the notions of δ -regular and δ -rational maps between Kolchin closed sets, in analogy with classical algebraic geometry.

The Kolchin closed sets we will mostly come across will be of the following form. Suppose that (V, s) is a D-variety over k. Then set

$$(V, s)^{\sharp}(k) := \{ a \in V(k) : s(a) = \nabla(a) \}.$$

Recall that $\nabla: V(k) \to \tau V(k)$ is the map given by $a \mapsto (a, \delta a)$. So to say that $s(a) = \nabla(a)$ is to say, writing $s = (\mathrm{id}, s_1, \ldots, s_n)$ in an affine chart, that $\delta a_i = s_i(a)$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, n$. As the s_i are polynomials, $(V, s)^{\sharp}$ is Kolchin closed; in fact it is defined by order 1 algebraic differential equations. While these Kolchin closed sets play a central role, not every Kolchin closed set we will come across will be of this form.

Just as the geometry of Zariski closed sets is only made manifest when the ambient field is algebraically closed, the appropriate universal domain for the Kolchin topology is a *differentially closed* field (K, δ) extending (k, δ) . This means that any finite system of δ -polynomial equations and inequations over K that has a solution in some differential field extension of (K, δ) , already has a solution in (K, δ) . In particular, K is algebraically closed, as is its field of constants. One use of differential-closedness is the following property, which is an instance of the "geometric axiom" for differentially closed fields (statement (ii) of Section 2 of [41]).

Fact 4.3. Suppose (V, s) is a D-variety over k. Let (K, δ) be a differentially closed field extending (k, δ) . Then $(V, s)^{\sharp}(K)$ is Zariski dense in V(K). In particular, an irreducible subvariety $W \subseteq V$ over k is a D-subvariety if and only if $W \cap (V, s)^{\sharp}(K)$ is Zariski dense in W(K).

4.3. A D-variety construction over function fields

We aim to prove Theorem 4.1 by constructing a D-variety over \mathbb{C} whose co-ordinate ring will have the desired differential-algebraic properties. But we begin with a well known construction of a D-structure on the universal vectorial extension of an abelian variety. This is part of the theory of the Manin kernel and was used by both Buium and Hrushovski in their proofs of the function field Mordell-Lang conjecture. There are several expositions of this material available; our presentation is informed by Marker [33] and Bertrand-Pillay [3].

Fix a differential field (k, δ) whose field of constants is \mathbb{C} but $k \neq \mathbb{C}$. (The latter is required because we will eventually need an abelian variety over k that is not isomorphic to any defined over \mathbb{C} .) In practice k is taken to be a function field over \mathbb{C} . For example, one can consider $k = \mathbb{C}(t)$ and $\delta = d/dt$.

Let A be an abelian variety over k, and let \widehat{A} be the *universal vectorial extension* of A. So \widehat{A} is a connected commutative algebraic group over k equipped with a surjective morphism of algebraic groups $p:\widehat{A}\to A$ whose kernel is isomorphic to an algebraic vector group, and moreover we have the universal property that p factors uniquely through every such extension of A by a vector group. The existence of this universal object goes back to Rosenlicht [43], but see also the more modern and general algebro-geometric treatment in [35]. The dimension of \widehat{A} is twice that of A.

The prolongation $\tau \widehat{A}$ inherits the structure of a connected commutative algebraic group in such a way that $\pi: \tau \widehat{A} \to \widehat{A}$ is a morphism of algebraic groups. This is part of the functoriality of prolongations; see [33, §2] for details on this induced group structure. The kernel of π is the vector group $\tau_0 \widehat{A}$ which is isomorphic to the Lie algebra $T_0 \widehat{A}$. In fact, since $\tau \widehat{A}$ is a commutative algebraic group, one can show that $\tau \widehat{A}$ is isomorphic to the direct product $\widehat{A} \times \tau_0 \widehat{A}$.

We can now put a *D*-variety structure on \widehat{A} . Indeed it will be a *D*-group structure, that is, the regular section $s:\widehat{A} \to \tau \widehat{A}$ will also be a group homomorphism. We obtain s by the universal property that \widehat{A} enjoys: the composition $p \circ \pi: \tau \widehat{A} \to A$ is again an extension of A by a vector group and so there is a unique morphism $s:\widehat{A} \to \tau \widehat{A}$ of

algebraic groups over k such that $p = p \circ \pi \circ s$. It follows that s is a section to π , and so (\widehat{A}, s) is a D-group over k.

But (\widehat{A}, s) is not yet the *D*-variety we need to prove Theorem 4.1. Rather we will need a certain canonical quotient of it.

Lemma 4.4. (\widehat{A}, s) has a unique maximal D-subgroup (G, s) over k that is contained in $\ker(p)$.

Proof. This is from the model theory of differentially closed fields. Given any D-group (H, s) over k, work in a differentially closed field K extending k. From Fact 4.3 one can deduce that a connected algebraic subgroup $H' \leq H$ over k is a D-subgroup if and only if $H' \cap (H, s)^{\sharp}(K)$ is Zariski dense in H'. So, in our case, letting G be the Zariski closure of $\ker(p) \cap (\widehat{A}, s)^{\sharp}(K)$ establishes the lemma.

Let V be the connected algebraic group \widehat{A}/G . Then V inherits the structure of a D-group which we denote by $\overline{s}:V\to \tau V$. In fact, τV is canonically isomorphic to $\tau \widehat{A}/\tau G$ and $\overline{s}(a+G)=s(a)+\tau G$. This D-group (V,\overline{s}) over k is the one we are interested in. Note that $p:\widehat{A}\to A$ factors through an algebraic group morphism $V\to A$, and so in particular dim $A\le \dim V\le 2\dim A$.

Remark 4.5. It is known that $G = \ker(p)$, and so V = A, if and only if A admits a D-group structure if and only if A is isomorphic to an abelian variety over \mathbb{C} (see [3, §3]). So when A is an elliptic curve that is not defined over \mathbb{C} , it follows that dim V = 2.

The following well known fact reflects important properties of the Manin kernel that can be found, for example, in [33]. We give some details for the reader's convenience, at least illustrating what is involved, though at times simply quoting results appearing in the literature.

Fact 4.6. Let (V, \overline{s}) be the *D*-variety constructed above. Then:

- (i) $(V, \bar{s})^{\sharp}(k^{\text{alg}})$ is Zariski dense in $V(k^{\text{alg}})$.
- (ii) Suppose in addition that A has no proper infinite algebraic subgroups (so is a simple abelian variety) and is not isomorphic to any abelian variety defined over \mathbb{C} . Then the field of constants of $(k(V), \delta)$ is \mathbb{C} .

Remark 4.7. As (V, \overline{s}) is not affine, we should explain what differential structure we are putting on k(V) in part (ii). Choose any affine open subset $U \subset V$; then τU is affine open in τV , and \overline{s} restricts to a D-variety structure on U. We thus obtain, as explained in §4.1, an extension of δ to k[U], and hence to k(U) = k(V). This construction does not depend on the choice of affine open U (since V is irreducible).

Sketch of proof of Fact 4.6. (i) The group structure on τV is such that $\nabla: V(k^{\mathrm{alg}}) \to \tau V(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$ is a group homomorphism. Hence the difference $\overline{s} - \nabla: V(k^{\mathrm{alg}}) \to \tau V(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$ is a group homomorphism. Its image lies in $\tau_0 V$, which is isomorphic to the vector group $T_0 V$. Hence all the torsion points of $V(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$ must be in the kernel of $\overline{s} - \nabla$, which is precisely $(V,s)^\sharp(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$. So it suffices to show that the torsion of $V(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$ is Zariski dense

in $V(k^{\text{alg}})$. Now the torsion in $A(k^{\text{alg}})$ is Zariski dense, as $A(k^{\text{alg}})$ is an abelian variety over k. Moreover, since $\ker(p)$ is divisible (it is a vector group), every torsion point of $A(k^{\text{alg}})$ lifts to a torsion point of $\widehat{A}(k^{\text{alg}})$. One of the properties of the universal vectorial extension is that no proper algebraic subgroup of \widehat{A} can project onto A (this is [33, 4.4]). So the torsion of $\widehat{A}(k^{\text{alg}})$ must be Zariski dense in $\widehat{A}(k^{\text{alg}})$. But $V = \widehat{A}/G$, and so the torsion of $V(k^{\text{alg}})$ is also Zariski dense in $V(k^{\text{alg}})$, as desired.

(ii) This part uses quite a bit more model theory than we have introduced so far, and as it is a known result, we content ourselves here with attempting only to give to the non-model-theorist some idea why the existence of a new differential constant in $(k(V), \delta)$ is inconsistent with A not being defined over \mathbb{C} .

Work over a sufficiently large differentially closed field K extending k(V) and with field of constants C. Then $C \cap k = \mathbb{C}$, so it suffices to show that a new differential constant in $(k(V), \delta)$ implies that A is defined over C.

We will use model-theoretic properties of the *Manin kernel* A^{\sharp} of A; here $A^{\sharp} \leq A(K)$ denotes the Kolchin closure of the torsion subgroup of A. It is a Zariski dense Kolchin closed subgroup of A(K). Note that, despite the notation, the Manin kernel is not itself the "sharp" points of a D-variety. However, Proposition 3.9 of [3] tells us that $V \to A$ restricts to a δ -rational isomorphism $(V, \overline{s})^{\sharp}(K) \to A^{\sharp}$.

Suppose toward a contradiction that there is $f \in k(V) \setminus k$ with $\delta(f) = 0$. So $f \in C$, which means that as a rational function on V, f is C-valued on Zariski generic points of V over k. It follows from Fact 4.3 that *Kolchin generic* points of $(V, \overline{s})^{\sharp}(K)$, that is, points not contained in any proper Kolchin closed subset over k, are Zariski generic in V. Hence $f|_{(V,s)^{\sharp}(K)}$ is a C-valued δ -rational function on $(V, \overline{s})^{\sharp}(K)$. Composing with the isomorphism $(V, \overline{s})^{\sharp}(K) \to A^{\sharp}$, we obtain a nonconstant C-valued δ -rational function on the Manin kernel, say $g: A^{\sharp} \to C$. This gives us, at least, some nontrivial relationship between A and C.

At this point one could invoke the fact that as A is a simple abelian variety not defined over C, A^{\sharp} is *locally modular strongly minimal*, and hence *orthogonal* to C, which rules out the existence of any such $g:A^{\sharp}\to C$. An explanation of these claims and their proofs can be found in [33, §5]. But this route uses the rather deep "Zilber dichotomy" for differentially closed fields, which is not really required. Instead, one can use g to more or less explicitly build an isomorphism between A and an abelian variety over C. The existence of such an isomorphism follows from the study of finite rank definable groups in differentially closed fields, carried out by Hrushovski and Sokolović in the unpublished manuscript [23] and presented in various places. In brief: the simplicity of A implies *semiminimality* of A^{\sharp} (see [33, 5.2 and 5.3]) and then $g:A^{\sharp}\to C$ gives rise to a surjective δ -rational group homomorphism $\phi:A^{\sharp}\to H(C)$ with finite kernel, for some algebraic group H over C (see, for example, [9, Proposition 3.7] for a detailed construction of ϕ). A final argument, which is explained in detail in [33, 5.12], produces from ϕ the desired isomorphism between A and an abelian variety defined over C.

4.4. The proof of Theorem 4.1

We now exhibit a complex affine differential algebra with the required properties.

Fix a positive transcendence degree function field k over \mathbb{C} equipped with a derivation δ so that the constant field of (k, δ) is \mathbb{C} . For example k may be the rational function field $\mathbb{C}(t)$ and $\delta = d/dt$. Applying the construction of the previous section to a simple abelian variety over k that is not isomorphic to one defined over \mathbb{C} we obtain a D-variety (V, s) over k satisfying the two conclusions of Fact 4.6; namely, that $(V, s)^{\sharp}(k^{\mathrm{alg}})$ is Zariski dense in V and the constant field of the derivation induced on the rational function field of V is \mathbb{C} . Replacing V with an affine open subset, we may moreover assume that V is an affine D-variety.

Write k[V] = k[b] for some $b = (b_1, \dots, b_n)$.

Lemma 4.8. There exists a finite tuple a from k such that $k = \mathbb{C}(a)$ and δ restricts to a derivation on $\mathbb{C}[a, b]$.

Proof. Let $a_1, \ldots, a_\ell \in k$ be such that $k = \mathbb{C}(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)$. For each i, let $\delta a_i = P_i(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)/Q_i(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)$ where P_i and Q_i are polynomials over \mathbb{C} . In a similar vein, each δb_j is a polynomial in b over $\mathbb{C}(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)$, so let $R_j(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)$ be the product of the denominators of these coefficients. Then let $Q(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell)$ be the product of all the Q_i 's and the R_j 's. Set $a = (a_1, \ldots, a_\ell, 1/Q(a_1, \ldots, a_\ell))$. A straightforward calculation using the Leibniz rule shows that this a works.

Let $R := \mathbb{C}[a, b]$. This will witness the truth of Theorem 4.1. Part (i) of that theorem is immediate from the construction: Frac(R) = k(V), and so the constant field of $(Frac(R), \delta)$ is \mathbb{C} .

Toward part (ii), let X be the \mathbb{C} -locus of (a, b) so that $R = \mathbb{C}[X]$. The projection $(a, b) \mapsto a$ induces a dominant morphism $X \to Y$, where Y is the \mathbb{C} -locus of a, such that the generic fibre X_a is V. The derivation on R induces a D-variety structure on X, say $s_X : X \to TX$. (Note that as X is defined over the constants, the prolongation is just the tangent bundle.) Since δ on k[V] extends δ on R, s_X restricts to s on V.

Let $v \in (V, s)^{\sharp}(k^{\text{alg}})$ and consider the \mathbb{C} -locus $Z \subset X$ of (a, v). The fact that $s(v) = \nabla(v)$ implies that $s_X(a, v) = \nabla(a, v) \in TZ$. This is a Zariski closed condition, and so Z is a D-subvariety of X. Via the correspondence of §4.1, the ideal of Z is therefore a prime δ -ideal of Z. As v is a tuple from $k^{\text{alg}} = \mathbb{C}(a)^{\text{alg}}$, the generic fibre Z_a of $Z \to Y$ is zero-dimensional. In particular, $Z \neq X$, and so the ideal of Z is nontrivial.

But the set of such points v is Zariski dense in $V = X_a$, and so the union of the associated D-subvarieties Z is Zariski dense in X. Hence the intersection of their ideals must be zero. We have proven that the intersection of all nontrivial prime differential ideals of R is zero. This gives part (ii).

Finally, there is the question of the Krull dimension of R, that is, dim X. As pointed out in Remark 4.5, if we choose our abelian variety in the construction to be an elliptic curve (defined over k and not defined over \mathbb{C}) then dim V=2, and so dim $X=\dim Y+2$. But dim Y, which is the transcendence degree of k, can be any positive dimension: for any n there exist transcendence degree n function fields k over \mathbb{C} equipped with a derivation such that $k^{\delta}=\mathbb{C}$. So we get examples of any Krull dimension ≥ 3 .

5. A counterexample in Poisson algebras

In this section, we use Theorem 4.1 to show that for each $d \ge 4$, there is a Poisson algebra of Krull dimension d that does not satisfy the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence. To do this, we need the following lemma, which gives us a way of getting a Poisson bracket from a pair of commuting derivations.

Lemma 5.1. Suppose S is a ring equipped with two commuting derivations δ_1 , δ_2 , and k is a subfield contained in the kernel of both. Then

$$\{r, s\} := \delta_1(r)\delta_2(s) - \delta_2(r)\delta_1(s)$$

defines a Poisson bracket over k on S.

Proof. Clearly, $\{r, r\} = 0$. The maps $\{r, -\}$ and $\{-, r\} : S \to S$ are k-linear derivations since they are S-linear combinations of the k-linear derivations δ_1 and δ_2 . It only remains to check the Jacobi identity. A direct (but tedious) computation shows that

$$\begin{split} \{r, \{s, t\}\} &= \delta_1(r)\delta_2\delta_1(s)\delta_2(t) + \delta_1(r)\delta_1(s)\delta_2^2(t) \\ &- \delta_1(r)\delta_2^2(s)\delta_1(t) - \delta_1(r)\delta_2(s)\delta_2\delta_1(t) \\ &- \delta_2(r)\delta_1^2(s)\delta_2(t) - \delta_2(r)\delta_1(s)\delta_1\delta_2(t) \\ &+ \delta_2(r)\delta_1\delta_2(s)\delta_1(t) + \delta_2(r)\delta_2(s)\delta_1^2(t). \end{split}$$

Using this and the commutativity of the derivations δ_1 and δ_2 , one can easily check that $\{r, \{s, t\}\} + \{t, \{r, s\}\} + \{s, \{t, r\}\} = 0$, as desired.

Proposition 5.2. Let k be a field of characteristic zero, and R an integral k-algebra endowed with a nontrivial k-linear derivation δ . Then there is a Poisson bracket $\{\cdot, \cdot\}$ on R[t] with the following properties:

- (1) the Poisson centre of Frac(R[t]) is equal to the field of constants of (R, δ) ;
- (2) if P is a prime differential ideal of R then PR[t] is a Poisson prime ideal of R[t].

Proof. Let S = R[t] and consider the two derivations on S given by $\delta_1(p) := p^{\delta}$ and $\delta_2 := d/dt$. Here by p^{δ} we mean the polynomial obtained by applying δ to the coefficients. Note that δ_1 is the unique extension of δ that sends t to zero, while δ_2 is the unique extension of the trivial derivation on R that sends t to 1. It is easily seen that k is contained in the kernel of both. These derivations commute on S since δ_2 is trivial on R and on monomials of degree n > 0 we have

$$\delta_1(\delta_2(rt^n)) = \delta_1(nrt^{n-1}) = n\delta_1(r)t^{n-1} = \delta_2(\delta_1(r)t^n) = \delta_2(\delta_1(rt^n)).$$

Lemma 5.1 then implies that

$$\{p(t), q(t)\} := p^{\delta}(t)q'(t) - p'(t)q^{\delta}(t)$$

is a Poisson bracket on S.

Let $q(t) \in \operatorname{Frac}(S)$ be in the Poisson centre. Then for $a \in R$ we must have

$$0 = \{q(t), a\} = -\delta(a)q'(t).$$

Since δ is not identically zero on R, we see that q'(t) = 0. This forces $q(t) = \alpha \in \operatorname{Frac}(R)$. But then $0 = \{\alpha, t\} = \delta(\alpha)$, and so α is in the constant field of $\operatorname{Frac}(R)$. Conversely, if $f \in \operatorname{Frac}(R)$ with $\delta(f) = 0$ then $\{f, q(t)\} = \delta(f)q'(t) = 0$ for all $q(t) \in \operatorname{Frac}(R[t])$, and hence f is in the Poisson centre.

If *P* is a prime ideal of *R* then Q := PS is a prime ideal of *S*. If moreover $\delta(P) \subseteq P$ then $\{P, q(t)\} \subseteq q'(t)\delta(P) \subseteq Q$ for any $q(t) \in S$. Hence

$${Q, q(t)} \subseteq {P, q(t)}S + P{S, q(t)} \subseteq Q.$$

It follows that $\{Q, S\} \subseteq Q$, and so Q is a Poisson prime ideal of S.

Corollary 5.3. Let $d \ge 4$ be a natural number. There exists a complex affine Poisson algebra of Krull dimension d such that (0) is Poisson rational but not Poisson locally closed. In particular, the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence fails.

Proof. By Theorem 4.1, there exists a complex affine algebra R of Krull dimension d-1 equipped with a derivation δ such that that field of constants of (Frac(R), δ) is \mathbb{C} and the intersection of the nontrivial prime differential ideals of R is zero. By Proposition 5.2 we see that R[t] can be endowed with a Poisson bracket such that (0) is a Poisson rational ideal and the nontrivial prime differential ideals P of R generate nontrivial Poisson prime ideals P[t] in R[t]. These Poisson prime ideals of R[t] must then also have trivial intersection. We have thus shown that (0) is not Poisson locally closed in R[t].

6. A finiteness theorem on height one differential prime ideals

In this section we will prove the following differential-algebraic theorem, which will be used in the next section to establish a weak Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence.

Theorem 6.1. Let A be an affine \mathbb{C} -algebra equipped with \mathbb{C} -linear derivations $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$. If there are infinitely many height one prime differential ideals then there exists $f \in \operatorname{Frac}(A) \setminus \mathbb{C}$ with $\delta_i(f) = 0$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, m$.

When m=1 this theorem is a special case of unpublished work of Hrushovski [21, Proposition 2.3]. It is possible that Hrushovski's method (which goes via a generalisation of a theorem of Jouanolou) extends to this setting of several (possibly noncommuting) derivations. But we will give an algebraic argument that is on the face of it significantly different. We first show that if the principal ideal fA is already a differential ideal then $\delta(f)/f$ is highly constrained (Proposition 6.3). We then use this, together with Bézouttype estimates (Proposition 6.8), to deal with the case when the given height one prime differential ideals are principal (Proposition 6.10). Finally, using Mordell–Weil–Néron–Severi, we are able to reduce to that case.

We will use the following fact from valued differential fields.

Fact 6.2 ([39, Corollary 5.3]¹). Suppose K/k is a function field of characteristic zero and transcendence degree d, and v is a rank one discrete valuation on K that is trivial on k and whose residue field is of transcendence degree d-1 over k. Then for any k-linear derivation δ on K there is a positive integer N such that $v(\delta(f)/f) > -N$ for all nonzero $f \in K$.

Proposition 6.3. Let k be a field of characteristic zero and let A be a finitely generated integrally closed k-algebra equipped with a k-linear derivation δ . Then there is a finite-dimensional k-vector subspace W of A such that whenever $f \in A \setminus \{0\}$ has the property that $\delta(f)/f \in A$ we must have $\delta(f)/f \in W$.

Proof. We know that A is the ring of regular functions on some irreducible affine normal variety X. Moreover, X embeds as a dense open subset of a projective normal variety Y. Then $Y \setminus X$ is a finite union of closed irreducible subsets whose dimension is strictly less than that of X. We let Y_1, \ldots, Y_ℓ denote the closed irreducible subsets in $Y \setminus X$ that are of codimension one in Y. Let $f \in A \setminus \{0\}$ be such that $g := \delta(f)/f \in A$. Then g is regular on X, and so its poles are concentrated on Y_1, \ldots, Y_ℓ . But by Fact 6.2, if we let v_i be the valuation on k(X) induced by Y_i , there is some natural number N independent of f such that $v_i(g) > -N$ for all $i = 1, \ldots, \ell$. It follows that

$$g \in W := \left\{ s \in k(Y) \setminus \{0\} : \operatorname{div}(s) \ge -D \right\} \cup \{0\},\$$

where D is the effective divisor $N[Y_1] + \cdots + N[Y_\ell]$. Since Y is a projective variety that is normal in codimension one, W is a finite-dimensional k-vector subspace of Frac(A) (see [17, Corollary A.3.2.7]). By assumption $g = \delta(f)/f \in A$, and so we may replace W by $W \cap A$ if necessary to obtain a finite-dimensional subspace of A.

6.1. Bézout-type estimates

The next step in our proof of Theorem 6.1 is Proposition 6.8 below, which has very little to do with differential algebra at all—it is about linear operators on an affine complex algebra. Its proof will use estimates that we derive in Lemma 6.6 on the number of solutions to certain systems of polynomial equations over the complex numbers, given that the system has only finitely many solutions.

We will use the following Bézout inequality from intersection theory. It is well known, in fact, that in the statement below one can replace N^{d+1} by N^d , but we are unaware of a proper reference, and the weaker bound that we give is sufficient for our purposes.

Fact 6.4. Suppose $X \subseteq \mathbb{C}^d$ is the zero set of a system of polynomial equations of degree at most N. Then the number of zero-dimensional irreducible components of X is at most N^{d+1} .

Proof. We define the *degree*, $\deg(Y)$, of an irreducible Zariski closed subset Y of \mathbb{C}^d of dimension r to be the supremum of the number of points in $Y \cap H_1 \cap \cdots \cap H_r$, where H_1, \ldots, H_r are r affine hyperplanes such that $Y \cap H_1 \cap \cdots \cap H_r$ is finite. In general,

We thank Matthias Aschenbrenner for pointing us to this reference.

the degree of a Zariski closed subset Y of \mathbb{C}^d is defined to be the sum of the degrees of the irreducible components of Y. In particular, if $f(x_1, \ldots, x_d) \in \mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots, x_d]$ has total degree D then the hypersurface V(f) has degree D, and a point has degree one. If Y and Z are Zariski closed subsets of \mathbb{C}^d then $\deg(Y \cap Z) \leq \deg(Y) \cdot \deg(Z)$ (see Heintz [16, Theorem 1]).

Now let $f_1, \ldots, f_s \in \mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots, x_d]$ be of degree at most N such that $X = V(f_1, \ldots, f_s)$. By Kronecker's Theorem² there are $g_1, \ldots, g_{d+1} \in \mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots, x_d]$ which are \mathbb{C} -linear combinations of the f_i 's such that $V(g_1, \ldots, g_{d+1}) = V(f_1, \ldots, f_s)$. In particular, $X = V(g_1) \cap \cdots \cap V(g_{d+1})$ has degree at most N^{d+1} , and so the number of zero-dimensional components of X is at most N^{d+1} .

The following is an easy exercise on the Zariski topology of \mathbb{C}^d .

Lemma 6.5. Suppose Y and Z are Zariski closed sets in \mathbb{C}^d and suppose that $Y \setminus Z$ is finite. Then $|Y \setminus Z|$ is bounded by the number of zero-dimensional irreducible components of Y.

Proof. We write $Y = Y_1 \cup \cdots \cup Y_m$ with Y_1, \ldots, Y_m irreducible and $Y_i \not\subseteq Y_j$ for $i \neq j$. Then

$$Y \setminus Z = (Y_1 \setminus Z) \cup \cdots \cup (Y_m \setminus Z).$$

Since $Y_i \cap Z$ is a Zariski closed subset of Y_i , it is either equal to Y_i or it has strictly smaller dimension than Y_i . In particular, if Y_i is positive-dimensional, then $Y_i \setminus Z$ must be empty, since otherwise $Y \setminus Z$ would be infinite. Thus $|Y \setminus Z| \le |\{i : Y_i \text{ is a point}\}|$, and so the result follows.

This is the main counting lemma:

Lemma 6.6. Let n, d, and N be natural numbers and suppose that $X \subseteq \mathbb{C}^{n+d}$ is the zero set of a system of polynomials of the form

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} P_i(y_1, \dots, y_d) x_i + Q(y_1, \dots, y_d),$$

where $P_1, \ldots, P_n, Q \in \mathbb{C}[y_1, \ldots, y_d]$ are polynomials of degree at most N. If X is finite then $|X| \leq ((n+1)N)^{d+1}$.

Remark 6.7. We will be using this lemma in a context where N=1 and d is fixed. So the point is that the bound grows only polynomially in n.

Proof of Lemma 6.6. Let the defining equations of X be

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} P_{i,j}(y_1, \dots, y_d) x_i + Q_j(y_1, \dots, y_d)$$

² We could not find a very good reference for Kronecker's Theorem in this form, but it can be seen as a special case of Ritt's [42, Chapter VII, §17]. Michael Singer pointed this out to us in a private communication in which he has also supplied a direct proof.

for j = 1, ..., m and let $\pi : \mathbb{C}^{n+d} \to \mathbb{C}^d$ be the map

$$(x_1,\ldots,x_n,y_1,\ldots,y_d)\mapsto (y_1,\ldots,y_d).$$

So $X_0 := \pi(X)$ is the set of points $\alpha = (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_d) \in \mathbb{C}^d$ for which the system of equations

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} P_{i,j}(\alpha)x_i + Q_j(\alpha) = 0 \tag{1}$$

for j = 1, ..., m has a solution. Now suppose X is finite. Then for $\alpha \in X_0$, $\pi^{-1}(\alpha) \cap X$ must be a single point as it is a finite set defined by affine linear equations. So $|X| = |X_0|$, and it suffices to count the size of X_0 . Moreover, X_0 is precisely the set of α such that (1) has a unique solution.

Note that if n > m then for every α , either (1) has no solution or it has infinitely many solutions. So, assuming that X_0 is nonempty, we may assume that $n \leq m$. But if n = m then off a proper Zariski closed set of α in \mathbb{C}^d the system (1) has a unique solution—contradicting that X_0 is finite. So n < m.

Let $A(y_1, \ldots, y_d)$ denote the $m \times (n+1)$ matrix whose j-th row is

$$[P_{1,j}(y_1,\ldots,y_d), \ldots, P_{n,j}(y_1,\ldots,y_d), -Q_j(y_1,\ldots,y_d)],$$

and let $B(y_1, \ldots, y_d)$ denote the $m \times n$ matrix obtained by deleting the (n+1)-st column of A. We see that $\alpha \in X_0$ if and only if the last column of $A(\alpha)$ is in the span of the column space of $B(\alpha)$; equivalently, $A(\alpha)$ and $B(\alpha)$ must have the same rank, and this rank is necessarily n.

Let Y be the set of all α such that every $(n+1)\times (n+1)$ minor of $A(\alpha)$ vanishes. So $\alpha\in Y$ says that the rank of $A(\alpha)$ is $\leq n$. Let Z be the set of all α such that every $n\times n$ minor of $B(\alpha)$ vanishes. So $\alpha\in Z$ means rank $B(\alpha)< n$. Hence $X_0=Y\setminus Z$. Since each $(n+1)\times (n+1)$ minor of $A(y_1,\ldots,y_d)$ has degree at most (n+1)N, we see from Fact 6.4 that the number of zero-dimensional irreducible components of Y is at most $((n+1)N)^{d+1}$. By Lemma 6.5, $|X_0|\leq ((n+1)N)^{d+1}$.

We now give the main conclusion of this subsection. In order to obtain the desired estimates, we will work with products of vector spaces and so we give some notation. Given a field k and an associative k-algebra A, if V and W are k-vector subspaces of A, we define VW to be the span of all products vw with $v \in V$ and $w \in W$. Since A is associative, it is easily checked that (VW)U = V(WU) for subspaces V, W, and U of A. We may thus write VWU unambiguously, and so if V is a vector space and $n \geq 1$, we take V^n to be $V \cdots V$ (n copies).

Proposition 6.8. Suppose A is an affine \mathbb{C} -algebra, L_1, \ldots, L_m are \mathbb{C} -linear operators on A, and V and W are finite-dimensional \mathbb{C} -linear subspaces of A. Let X be the set of $f \in V$ for which $L_j(f)/f \in W$ for all $j = 1, \ldots, m$. Then the image of X in the projectivisation $\mathbb{P}(V)$ is either uncountable or of size at most $(\dim V)^{2+m \dim W}$.

Remark 6.9. One should think here of W as fixed and V as growing. So the proposition gives a bound that grows only polynomially in dim V.

Proof of Proposition 6.8. Let $\{r_1, \ldots, r_n\}$ be a basis for V and let $\{s_1, \ldots, s_d\}$ be a basis for W. We are interested in the set \mathcal{T} of $(x_1,\ldots,x_n)\in\mathbb{C}^n$ for which there exist $(y_{1,j},\ldots,y_{d,j})\in\mathbb{C}^d$, for $j=1,\ldots,m$, such that

$$L_j\left(\sum_{i=1}^n x_i r_i\right) = \left(\sum_{i=1}^n x_i r_i\right) (y_{1,j} s_1 + \dots + y_{d,j} s_d).$$

Since the L_i are linear, this becomes

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i L_j(r_i) = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i r_i\right) (y_{1,j} s_1 + \dots + y_{d,j} s_d).$$
 (2)

We point out that if (x_1, \ldots, x_n) is in \mathcal{T} then so is $(\lambda x_1, \ldots, \lambda x_n)$ for λ in \mathbb{C} . As we are only interested in solutions in $\mathbb{P}(\mathbb{C}^n)$, we will let \mathcal{T}_q denote the set of elements (x_1, \ldots, x_n) in \mathcal{T} with $x_q = 1$, and we will bound the size of each \mathcal{T}_q .

Note that if $(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in \mathcal{T}_q$ for some q, then as A is an integral domain, $\sum_{i=1}^n x_i r_i$ $\neq 0$, and s_1, \ldots, s_d is a basis for W, we see that for $j = 1, \ldots, m$ there is necessarily a

unique solution $(y_{1,j}, \ldots, y_{d,j}) \in \mathbb{C}^d$ such that (2) holds. So the cardinality of \mathcal{T}_q is the same as the set of solutions to (2) in \mathbb{C}^{n+md} with $x_q = 1$. It is this latter set that we count. Let w_1, \ldots, w_ℓ be a basis for $\operatorname{span}_{\mathbb{C}}(VW \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^m L_j(V))$. We thus have expressions $L_j(r_i) = \sum_p \alpha_{i,j,p} w_p$ and $r_i s_k = \sum_p \beta_{i,k,p} w_p$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m, i = 1, \ldots, n, k = 1, \ldots, d$. Combining these expressions with (2), we see that for $j \in \{1, \ldots, m\}$, we have

$$\sum_{i=1}^{n} x_i \left(\sum_{p} \alpha_{i,j,p} w_p \right) = \sum_{i,k} x_i y_{k,j} \left(\sum_{p} \beta_{i,k,p} w_p \right).$$

In particular, if we extract the coefficient of w_p , we see that for $j \in \{1, ..., m\}$ and $p \in \{1, \dots, \ell\}$, we have $\sum_{i=1}^{n} \alpha_{i,j,p} x_i = \sum_{i,k} x_i y_{k,j} \beta_{i,k,p}$. Imposing the condition that $x_q = 1$ we obtain the system of equations

$$\alpha_{q,j,p} + \sum_{i \neq q} \alpha_{i,j,p} x_i - \sum_{k} y_{k,j} \beta_{q,k,p} - \sum_{i \neq q} \sum_{k} x_i y_{k,j} \beta_{i,k,p} = 0$$

for j = 1, ..., m and $p = 1, ..., \ell$. This system can be described as affine linear equations in $\{x_1, \ldots, x_n\} \setminus \{x_q\}$ whose coefficients are polynomials in $y_{k,j}$, $1 \le k \le d$, $1 \le j \le m$, of total degree at most one, and hence by Lemma 6.6 the number of solutions is either infinite—in which case it is uncountable as it has a component of dimension bigger than or equal to one and we are working over \mathbb{C} —or at most n^{md+1} . Thus the size of the union of \mathcal{T}_q as q ranges from 1 to n is either uncountable or of size at most n^{md+2} , as desired.

6.2. The case of principal ideals

Here we deal with the case of Theorem 6.1 when there are infinitely many principal prime differential ideals.

Proposition 6.10. Let A be an integrally closed affine \mathbb{C} -algebra with \mathbb{C} -linear derivations $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$. Suppose that there exists an infinite set of elements r_1, r_2, \ldots of A such that $\delta_j(r_i)/r_i \in A$ for $j=1,\ldots,m$ and $i \geq 1$ and their images in $(A \setminus \{0\})/\mathbb{C}^*$ generate a free abelian semigroup. Then the field of constants of $(\operatorname{Frac}(A), \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$ is strictly bigger than \mathbb{C} .

Proof. Denote the multiplicative semigroup of $A \setminus \{0\}$ generated by r_1, r_2, \ldots by \mathcal{T} . As the operator $x \mapsto \delta_j(x)/x$ transforms multiplication into addition, we see that $\delta_j(r)/r \in A$ for all $r \in \mathcal{T}$ and $j \in \{1, \ldots, m\}$. By Proposition 6.3 there is thus a finite-dimensional subspace W of A such that $\delta_j(r)/r \in W$ for all $r \in \mathcal{T}$ and $j \in \{1, \ldots, m\}$.

Let $q := (1 + \operatorname{Kdim}(A))(2 + m \operatorname{dim}(W))$, where $\operatorname{Kdim}(A)$ is the Krull dimension of A. We pick a finite-dimensional vector subspace U of A that contains r_1, \ldots, r_{q+1} . We claim that for N sufficiently large the image of

$$\mathcal{X}_N := \{ r \in U^{N(q+1)} : \delta_i(r) / r \in W, \ j = 1, \dots, m \}$$

in $\mathbb{P}(U^{N(q+1)})$ is uncountable. Indeed, if it were not, then by Proposition 6.8 its size would be bounded by $(\dim(U^{N(q+1)}))^{2+m\dim(W)}$. Basic results on Gelfand–Kirillov dimension (see [30, Theorem 4.5(a)]) give $\dim(U^{N(q+1)}) < (N(q+1))^{1+\operatorname{Kdim}(A)}$ for all N sufficiently large. Hence by choice of q we find that the size of the image of \mathcal{X}_N in $\mathbb{P}(U^{N(q+1)})$ is eventually at most $(N(q+1))^q$. On the other hand, for each $0 \le i_1, \ldots, i_{q+1} \le N$ we have $r_1^{i_1} \cdots r_{q+1}^{i_{q+1}} \in U^{N(q+1)} \cap \mathcal{T}$, and by assumption these give rise to distinct elements of \mathcal{X}_N whose images in $\mathbb{P}(U^{N(q+1)})$ are also distinct. So the size of the image of \mathcal{X}_N in $\mathbb{P}(U^{N(q+1)})$ is at least $(N+1)^{q+1}$. Comparing the degrees of these polynomials in N gives a contradiction for large N.

Thus, fixing N sufficiently large, and setting $V := U^{N(q+1)}$ and

$$\mathcal{X} := \{ r \in V : r \neq 0, \ \delta_i(r)/r \in A, \ j = 1, \dots, m \},$$

we have shown that the image of \mathcal{X} in $\mathbb{P}(V)$ is uncountable. Let \mathcal{S} denote the set of all ideals of the form rA where $r \in \mathcal{X}$. We claim that Lemma 3.1 applies to \mathcal{S} , giving us the sought-for differential constant $f \in \operatorname{Frac}(A) \setminus \mathbb{C}$, which would complete the proof of the proposition. Indeed, condition (1), that each $I \in \mathcal{S}$ is differential, holds because I = rA with $\delta_j(r)/r \in A$ for all $j = 1, \ldots, m$. Condition (3), that each ideal in \mathcal{S} has nontrivial intersection with the finite-dimensional space V, holds by construction: each $I \in \mathcal{S}$ is generated by an element of V. It remains only to prove condition (2), that $\bigcap \mathcal{S} = (0)$.

To see this, note that A is the ring of regular functions on some irreducible affine normal variety X, and X embeds as a dense open subset of a projective normal variety Y. Let Z_1, \ldots, Z_s denote the irreducible components of $Y \setminus X$ of codimension one. For every $f \in A$, the negative part of $\operatorname{div}(f)$ is supported on $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_s\}$. Suppose, toward a contradiction, that there is a nonzero $a \in rA$ for all $r \in \mathcal{X}$. If $\{V_1, \ldots, V_t\}$ is the support of the positive part of $\operatorname{div}(a)$, then the positive part of $\operatorname{div}(r)$ is also supported on $\{V_1, \ldots, V_t\}$ for all $r \in \mathcal{X}$. So for all $r \in \mathcal{X}$, $\operatorname{div}(r)$ is supported on $\{Z_1, \ldots, Z_s, V_1, \ldots, V_t\}$. But there are only countably many divisors supported on this finite set. If two nonzero elements of $\mathbb{C}(Y)$ have the same associated divisor then their ratio is regular on Y, and hence

necessarily in \mathbb{C}^* . It follows that the image of \mathcal{X} in $\mathbb{P}(V)$ is necessarily countable, a contradiction.

6.3. The proof of Theorem 6.1

To prove Theorem 6.1, we need a lemma that shows we can reduce to the principal case. This lemma appears to be something that should be in the literature, but we have not encountered this result before.

Lemma 6.11. Let k be a finitely generated extension of \mathbb{Q} , and let A be a finitely generated commutative k-algebra that is a domain. Then there is a nonzero $s \in A$ such that $A_s := A[1/s]$ is a unique factorization domain.

Proof. We recall that a noetherian integral domain A is a UFD if and only if $X := \operatorname{Spec}(A)$ is normal and $\operatorname{Cl}(X) = 0$ [15, II.6.2]. By replacing A by A[1/f] for some nonzero $f \in A$ we may assume that A is integrally closed. Note that $X = \operatorname{Spec}(A)$ is quasi-projective, and hence is an open subset of an irreducible projective scheme Y. We may pass to the normalisation of Y if necessary (this does not affect X) and assume that X is an open subset of a normal projective scheme Y. Note that Y is noetherian, integral, and separated, and so $\operatorname{Cl}(Y)$ surjects on $\operatorname{Cl}(X)$ [15, Proposition II.6.5]. From a version of the Mordell-Weil-Néron-Severi theorem (see [31, Corollary 6.6.2] for details), we see that $\operatorname{Cl}(Y)$ is a finitely generated abelian group, and so $\operatorname{Cl}(X)$ must be too.

It follows that there exist height one prime ideals P_1,\ldots,P_r of A such that if P is a height one prime ideal of A then there are integers a_1,\ldots,a_r such that $[V(P)]=\sum_{i=1}^r a_i[V(P_i)]$ in $\mathrm{Cl}(X)$, where for a height one prime Q, [V(Q)] denotes the image of the irreducible subscheme of X that corresponds to Q in $\mathrm{Cl}(X)$. Let s be a nonzero element of $P_1\cap\cdots\cap P_r$. Then the equality $[V(P)]=\sum_{i=1}^r a_i[V(P_i)]$ implies that $P\prod_{\{i:a_i<0\}}P_i^{a_i}=f\prod_{\{i:a_i>0\}}P_i^{a_i}$ for some nonzero rational function f. Passing to the localisation A_s we see that

$$P_s = \left(P \prod_{\{i: a_i < 0\}} P_i^{-a_i}\right) \otimes_A A_s = \left(f \prod_{\{i: a_i > 0\}} P_i^{a_i}\right) \otimes_A A_s = (fA)_s,$$

where we regard fA as a fractional ideal. Since $P_s \subseteq A_s$, we see that $f \in A_s$, and so $P_s = fA_s$ is principal for each height one prime ideal P of A. It follows that all height one primes of A_s are principal, and hence A_s is a unique factorization domain. \Box

We are finally ready to prove Theorem 6.1.

Proof of Theorem 6.1. We have an affine \mathbb{C} -algebra A with \mathbb{C} -derivations $\delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m$, and with infinitely many height one prime differential ideals. Suppose, toward a contradiction, that the field of contants of $(\operatorname{Frac}(A), \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$ is \mathbb{C} .

Note that the derivations extend uniquely by the quotient rule to any localisation A[1/f], and since any such f can only be contained in finitely many height one primes, this localisation also has infinitely many height one prime differential ideals. Therefore, localising appropriately, we may assume that A is integrally closed.

Next we write A in the form $A_0 \otimes_k \mathbb{C}$ for some finitely generated subfield k of \mathbb{C} , and an affine k-subalgebra A_0 of A such that the δ_j restrict to k-linear derivations on A_0 . This can be accomplished as follows: Write A as a quotient of a polynomial ring $A = \mathbb{C}[t_1,\ldots,t_d]/I$ where $I = \langle f_1,\ldots,f_r \rangle$. So the $x_i := t_i + I$ generate A as a \mathbb{C} -algebra. For each i,j we have $\delta_j(x_i) = q_{i,j}(x_1,\ldots,x_d)$ for some polynomials $q_{i,j} \in \mathbb{C}[t_1,\ldots,t_d]$. Let k denote the field generated by the coefficients of f_1,\ldots,f_r and by the coefficients of the $q_{i,j}$, and set $A_0 := k[x_1,\ldots,x_d]$.

We may assume that $\operatorname{Frac}(A_0) \cap \mathbb{C} = k$. Indeed, let $K := \operatorname{Frac}(A_0) \cap \mathbb{C}$. Since K is a subfield of the finitely generated field $\operatorname{Frac}(A_0)$, we deduce by [45, Theorem 11] that K is finitely generated. We can now replace k by K, and so A_0 by $K[x_1, \ldots, x_d]$.

Next we argue that A_0 has infinitely many height one prime differential ideals. This will use our assumption that the field of constants of Frac(A) is just \mathbb{C} .

We claim that if P is a nonzero prime differential ideal of A then $P \cap A_0$ is also nonzero. To see this, we pick $0 \neq y = \sum_{i=1}^e a_i \otimes \lambda_i \in P$ with $a_1, \ldots, a_e \in A_0$ nonzero, $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_e \in \mathbb{C}$ nonzero, and e minimal. If e = 1 then we have $y \cdot \lambda_1^{-1} \in A_0 \cap P$ and there is nothing to prove. Assume e > 1. We have $\delta_j(y) = \sum_{i=1}^e \delta_j(a_i) \otimes \lambda_i \in P$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m$. This gives

$$\sum_{i=1}^{e} (a_i \delta_j(a_e) - a_e \delta_j(a_i)) \otimes \lambda_i = \delta_j(a_e) y - a_e \delta_j(y) \in P.$$

Since the i=e term above is zero, the minimality of e implies that $\delta_j(a_e)y-a_e\delta_j(y)$ must be zero. Hence $\delta_j(ya_e^{-1})=0$ for all $j=1,\ldots,m$. By assumption, $y=\gamma a_e$ for some $\gamma\in\mathbb{C}$. So $a_e\in P\cap A_0$, as desired.

Suppose P is a height one prime differential ideal in A. Then $P \cap A_0$ is a prime differential ideal in A_0 . Since it is nonzero, it has height at least one. To see that $P \cap A_0$ has height one, suppose that there is some nonzero prime ideal Q of A_0 with $Q \subseteq P \cap A_0$. Then $QA \cap A_0 = Q$ since A is a free A_0 -module. If we now look at the set \mathcal{I} of ideals I of A with $QA \subseteq I \subseteq P$ such that $I \cap A_0 = Q$, then \mathcal{I} is nonempty since QA is in \mathcal{I} . It follows that \mathcal{I} has a maximal element, J. Then J is a nonzero prime ideal of A that is strictly contained in P, contradicting the fact that P has height one. Hence $P \cap A_0$ has height one.

Moreover, if P is a height one prime differential ideal in A then P is a minimal prime containing $(P \cap A_0)A$, so only finitely many other prime differential ideals in A can have the same intersection with A_0 as P. So the infinitely many height one prime differential ideals in A give rise to infinitely many height one prime differential ideals in A_0 .

By Lemma 6.11 there is some nonzero $s \in A_0$ such that $B := A_0[1/s]$ is a UFD. As before, the infinitely many height one prime differential ideals of A_0 give rise to infinitely many height one prime differential ideals of the localisation B. But as B is a UFD, these ideals are principal. We obtain an infinite set of pairwise coprime irreducible elements r_1, r_2, \ldots of B such that $\delta_j(r_i)/r_i \in B$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m$ and $i \ge 1$. We now note that $B \subseteq A[1/s]$. Furthermore, the images of the r_i necessarily generate a free abelian semigroup in $(A[1/s] \setminus \{0\})/\mathbb{C}^*$, since if some nontrivial product of the r_i were in \mathbb{C}^* then it would be in $B \cap \mathbb{C}^* \subseteq \operatorname{Frac}(A_0) \cap \mathbb{C}^* = k^*$, which is impossible since the r_i are

pairwise coprime elements of the UFD B. Proposition 6.10 now applies to A[1/s] (which is integrally closed as A is), and gives an $f \in \operatorname{Frac}(A[1/s]) \setminus \mathbb{C}$ such that $\delta_j(f) = 0$ for $j = 1, \ldots, m$. But as $\operatorname{Frac}(A[1/s]) = \operatorname{Frac}(A)$, this contradicts our assumption on A. \square

7. A weak Poisson Dixmier-Moeglin equivalence

We now show that while the Poisson Dixmier-Moeglin equivalence need not hold in general, a weaker variant does hold.

Theorem 7.1. Let A be a complex affine Poisson algebra. For a Poisson prime ideal P of A, the following are equivalent:

- (1) P is rational;
- (2) P is primitive;
- (3) the set of Poisson prime ideals $Q \supseteq P$ with ht(Q) = ht(P) + 1 is finite.

Proof. We have already shown the equivalence of (1) and (2). It remains to prove the equivalence of (1) and (3). By replacing A by A/P if necessary, we may assume that P=(0). Note that if (1) does not hold then we have a nonconstant $f\in \operatorname{Frac}(A)$ in the Poisson centre. We show that (3) cannot hold: the level sets of f over $\mathbb C$ will give rise to infinitely many height one Poisson primes. We write f=a/b with $a,b\in A$ with $b\neq 0$. Let B be the localisation A_b . Then it is sufficient to show that there are infinitely many prime ideals in B of height one that are Poisson prime. For each $\lambda\in\mathbb C$, we have a Poisson ideal $I_\lambda:=(a/b-\lambda)B$. Since f is nonconstant, for all but finitely many $\lambda\in\mathbb C$, I_λ is a proper principal ideal. By Krull's principal ideal theorem, we have a finite set of height one prime ideals above I_λ , each of which is a Poisson prime ideal by Lemma 2.2. We note that if a prime ideal P contains I_α and I_β for two distinct complex numbers α and β then P contains $\alpha-\beta$, which is a contradiction. It follows that B has an infinite set of height one Poisson prime ideals, and so (3) does not hold.

Conversely, suppose that (1) holds. Let x_1, \ldots, x_m be generators for A as a \mathbb{C} -algebra, and consider the derivations $\delta_i(y) = \{y, x_i\}$. The rationality of (0) means that the constant field of $(\operatorname{Frac}(A), \delta_1, \ldots, \delta_m)$ is \mathbb{C} (see statement (iv) of Section 2). It follows by Theorem 6.1 that there are only finitely many height one prime differential ideals of A. Hence there are only finitely many height one prime Poisson ideals of A, as desired. \square

As a corollary we will show that the Poisson–Dixmier Moeglin equivalence holds in dimension ≤ 3 . But first a lemma which says that the "Poisson points and curves" are never Zariski dense.

Lemma 7.2. Let A be a complex affine Poisson algebra of Krull dimension d on which the Poisson bracket is not trivial. Then the intersection of the set of Poisson prime ideals of height $\geq d-1$ is not trivial.

Proof. We claim that every Poisson prime ideal of height at least d-1 must contain $\{a,b\}$ for all $a,b \in A$. Let P be a Poisson prime of height $\geq d-1$ and suppose, towards a contradiction, that $\{a,b\} \notin P$. Now, since A/P has Krull dimension at most one, the

morphism $\operatorname{Spec}(A/P) \to \mathbb{A}^2_{\mathbb{C}}$ that is dual to the ring homomorphism given by the composition $\mathbb{C}[a,b] \hookrightarrow A \to A/P$ is not dominant. That is, there is $0 \neq f \in \mathbb{C}[x,y]$ such that $f(a,b) \in P$. We now claim that there is some nonzero polynomial h(x) such that $h(a) \in P$. To see this, observe that if f(x,y) is a polynomial in x then there is nothing to prove; otherwise, it has nonconstant partial derivative with respect to y. Applying the derivation $\{a, -\}$ gives $\frac{\partial f}{\partial y}(a,b)\{a,b\} \in P$. Since $\{a,b\} \notin P$, we see that $\frac{\partial f}{\partial y}(a,b) \in P$. Iterating if necessary, we then see that there is a nonzero polynomial $h(x) \in \mathbb{C}[x]$ such that $h(a) \in P$, as claimed. Now h(x) cannot be constant, since it is nonzero and $h(a) \in P$ and P is proper. Therefore h(x) splits into linear factors. Since P is a prime ideal, we see that there is some $\lambda \in \mathbb{C}$ such that $a - \lambda \in P$. But now we apply the operator $\{-,b\}$ to deduce that $\{a,b\} \in P$, a contradiction. Thus every Poisson prime of height $\geq d-1$ contains $\{a,b\}$ for all $a,b \in A$. Since the Poisson bracket is not trivial, the result follows. \square

Theorem 7.3. Let A be a complex affine Poisson algebra of Krull dimension ≤ 3 . Then the Poisson Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence holds for A.

Proof. In light of [40, 1.7(i), 1.10] and Theorem 3.2, it is sufficient to show that if P is a Poisson rational prime ideal of A then P is Poisson locally closed. By replacing A by A/P if necessary, we may assume that P = (0). By Theorem 7.1, there are finitely many height one prime ideals of A that are Poisson prime ideals. By Lemma 7.2, the intersection of prime ideals of height ≥ 2 of A that are Poisson prime ideals is nonzero. It follows that the intersection of all nonzero Poisson prime ideals of A is nonzero, and hence (0) is Poisson locally closed, as desired.

8. Arbitrary base fields of characteristic zero

So far we have restricted our attention to \mathbb{C} -algebras. It is natural to ask whether our results, both positive and negative, extend to arbitrary base fields. In this section we will show that everything except the fact that rationality implies primitivity, namely Theorem 3.2, more or less automatically extends to arbitrary characteristic zero fields.

First a word about positive characteristic. Note that if A is a finitely generated commutative Poisson algebra over a field of characteristic p > 0, then a^p is in the Poisson centre for every $a \in A$, and in particular it can be shown that for a prime Poisson ideal P of A, the notions of Poisson primitive, Poisson rational, and Poisson locally closed are all equivalent to the algebra A/P being a finite extension of the base field. Thus we restrict our attention to base fields of characteristic zero.

Let us consider first the construction of Poisson algebras in which (0) is rational but not locally closed. This was done in Sections 4 and 5. The only use of the complex numbers in Theorem 4.1 was that they form an algebraically closed field. Starting, therefore, with an arbitrary field k of characteristic zero, we obtain, over $L = k^{\text{alg}}$, an affine L-algebra R equipped with an L-linear derivation δ such that the field of constants of Frac(R) is L and the intersection of all nontrivial prime differential ideals of R is zero. Now, as in the proof of Theorem 6.1, we can write $R = R_0 \otimes_F L$ where F is a finite extension of k and R_0 is a differential affine F-subalgebra of R such that Frac(R_0) $\cap L = F$.

So the constant field of $\operatorname{Frac}(R_0)$ is L, and hence algebraic over k. Since the intersection of a prime differential ideal in R with R_0 is prime and differential in R_0 , we infer that the intersection of all prime differential ideals of R_0 is also trivial. We can view R_0 as an affine k-algebra, and that changes neither the fact about the constants of $\operatorname{Frac}(R_0)$, nor the fact about the intersection of the prime differential ideals of R_0 . Apply Proposition 5.2 to the k-algebra R_0 to see that $R_0[t]$ can be endowed with a Poisson bracket such that (0) is not locally closed and the Poisson centre of $\operatorname{Frac}(R_0[t])$ is equal to the constant field of R_0 which is algebraic over k. That is, (0) is rational in $R_0[t]$. We have thus proved the following generalisation of Corollary 5.3:

Theorem 8.1. Let k be a field of characteristic zero and $d \ge 4$ be a natural number. Then there exists an affine Poisson k-algebra of Krull dimension d such that (0) is Poisson rational but not Poisson locally closed.

Next we consider the positive statements, that is, Theorem 7.1. First of all, the proof given there that if a Poisson prime ideal P is contained in only finitely many Poisson prime ideals of height $\operatorname{ht}(P)+1$ then P is rational, works verbatim over an arbitrary field of characteristic zero. The proof of the converse, on the other hand, uses both the uncountability and algebraic closedness of \mathbb{C} , because these are used in the proof of Proposition 6.10. To deal with this, we require the following lemma, which shows that we can extend scalars and assume that the base field is algebraically closed and uncountable. We note that given a Poisson bracket $\{-,-\}$ on a k-algebra A, there is a natural extension of $\{-,-\}$ to a Poisson bracket $\{-,-\}_F$ on $B=A\otimes_k F$ where F is a field extension of k. This is done by defining $\{a\otimes \alpha,b\otimes \beta\}=\{a,b\}\otimes \alpha\beta$ for $\alpha,\beta\in F$ and then extending via linearity. We call the Poisson bracket $\{-,-\}_F$ the *natural extension* of $\{-,-\}$ to B.

Lemma 8.2. Let k be a field of characteristic zero and let A be an affine k-algebra equipped with a Poisson bracket $\{-,-\}$. Suppose that $k^{\text{alg}} \cap \text{Frac}(A) = k$ and (0) is a Poisson rational ideal of A. Then for any algebraically closed field extension F of k, the F-algebra $B := A \otimes_k F$ is again a domain with (0) a Poisson rational ideal with respect to the natural extension of $\{-,-\}$ to B.

Proof. Since $k^{\operatorname{alg}} \cap \operatorname{Frac}(A) = k$, the *F*-algebra $B = A \otimes_k F$ is again a domain. The Poisson bracket on *A* extends to a Poisson bracket $\{-, -\}_F$ on *B* and we claim that (0) is a Poisson rational ideal of *B*. Toward a contradiction, suppose that there exists $b/c \in \operatorname{Frac}(B) \setminus F$ that is in the Poisson centre, with $b, c \in B$, and c nonzero.

We first show that we can witness this counterexample with a finite extension of k rather than F. There is a finitely generated k-subalgebra R of F such that $b, c \in A \otimes_k R$. Let $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in A$ and $r_1, \ldots, r_n, s_1, \ldots, s_n \in R$, some of which are possibly zero, be such that $b = \sum_{i=1}^n a_i \otimes r_i$ and $c = \sum_{i=1}^n a_i \otimes s_i$. Since $b \notin Fc$, there exist $i, j \in \{1, \ldots, n\}$ such that the 2×2 matrix $\binom{r_i \ r_j}{s_i \ s_j}$ has nonzero determinant. We let $\Delta \in R$ denote this nonzero determinant. Since the Jacobson radical of R is zero, there is some maximal ideal I of R such that $\Delta c \notin A \otimes_k I$. Then we have a surjection $A \otimes_k R \to A \otimes_k I$ where L = R/I is a finite extension of k, and since $k^{\mathrm{alg}} \cap \mathrm{Frac}(A) = k$, $A \otimes_k I$ is a domain with $k^{\mathrm{alg}} \cap \mathrm{Frac}(A \otimes_k I) = I$. By construction, $u := (b+J)(c+J)^{-1}$ is in the Poisson centre of $\mathrm{Frac}(A \otimes_k I)$, and is not in I since $A \notin I$.

Now let $\{s_1, \ldots, s_m\} \subseteq L$ be a basis for L over k, and hence a basis for $A \otimes_k L$ as a finite and free A-module. Then since $\operatorname{Frac}(A \otimes_k L) = \operatorname{Frac}(A) \otimes_k L$, we have $u = \sum f_i s_i$ with $f_i \in \operatorname{Frac}(A)$. As $u \notin L$, there exists some f_{i_0} that is not in k. Now for any $x \in A$ we have $0 = \{u, x\} = \sum \{f_i, x\}s_i$, and since the s_i form a basis, we see that each $\{f_i, x\}$ is 0. So all the f_i are in the Poisson centre of $\operatorname{Frac}(A)$, and $f_{i_0} \notin k$, contradicting the fact that $\operatorname{Frac}(A)$ has Poisson centre k.

Now suppose that A is an affine k-algebra equipped with a Poisson bracket. Then $k^{\text{alg}} \cap$ Frac(A) is an algebraic extension K of k. In particular, we may replace k by K and replace A by the K-subalgebra of Frac(A) generated by K and A if necessary, and the resulting algebra will still have the property that (0) is Poisson rational. We may now take an uncountable algebraically closed extension F of k and invoke Lemma 8.2 to show that the *F*-algebra $B := A \otimes_k F$ has the property that (0) is Poisson rational. By Theorem 7.1, B has only finitely many height one prime ideals that are Poisson prime ideals. We point out that it follows that A can only have finitely many height one prime Poisson ideals. Indeed, let $\{P_1, \ldots, P_s\}$ be the set of height one prime ideals of B that are Poisson. By the "going-down" property for flat extensions, $Q_i := P_i \cap A$ must have height at most one in A. So it suffices to show that every height one prime Poisson ideal Q of A is contained in some P_i ; it will then have to be one of the nonzero Q_i that occurs on this list. If Q is a height one prime Poisson ideal of A then the fact that B is a free A-module implies that $(A/Q) \otimes_k F$ embeds in B/QB. In particular, by Noether normalisation, B/QB contains a polynomial ring over F in d = Kdim(B) - 1 variables, where Kdim(B) denotes the Krull dimension of B, and hence has Krull dimension exactly Kdim(B) - 1. Since QB is a Poisson ideal, there is a height one prime ideal Q' in B that contains QB, which is necessarily a Poisson prime ideal by Lemma 2.2. Thus every height one prime Poisson ideal of A is contained in some height one prime Poisson ideal of B, as desired.

We have thus proved:

Theorem 8.3. Let k be a field of characteristic zero and A an affine Poisson k-algebra. Then a Poisson prime ideal P of A is rational if and only if the set of Poisson prime ideals $Q \supseteq P$ with ht(Q) = ht(P) + 1 is finite.

There only remains the issue of rationality implying primitivity (Theorem 3.2). Our proof here again uses, in an essential way, the fact that \mathbb{C} is uncountable. We note, however, that the proof works in general for any uncountable field (see the remarks following the proof of Theorem 3.2). We are therefore left with the following open question:

Question 8.4. Suppose k is a countable field of characteristic zero and A an affine Poisson k-algebra. Does rationality of a prime Poisson ideal P imply that P is primitive?

9. The classical Dixmier-Moeglin equivalence

The counterexamples produced in this paper also yield counterexamples to the classical (noncommutative) Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence discussed in the introduction. To

explain this connection, we recall that given an associative ring R equipped with a derivation δ , one can form an associative *skew polynomial ring* $R[x; \delta]$, an overring of R that is a free left R-module with basis $\{x^n : n \geq 0\}$ and with the property that $xr = rx + \delta(r)$ for all $r \in R$. Many ring-theoretic properties of R are inherited by $R[x; \delta]$; for example, if R is a domain then so is $R[x; \delta]$ (see [36, Theorem 1.2.9(i)]), and if R is left or right noetherian then so is $R[x; \delta]$ (see [36, Theorem 1.2.9(iv)]). Although this skew polynomial construction can be done for any associative ring R, we restrict our attention to R commutative. The ideal structure of $R[x; \delta]$ is intimately connected to the structure of $R[x; \delta]$ is easily checked to be a two-sided ideal of $R[x; \delta]$. Using basic facts such as these, as well as some known results about $R[x; \delta]$, we show in Theorem 9.1 below that if $R[x; \delta]$ is as in Theorem 4.1 then the skew polynomial ring $R[x; \delta]$ does not satisfy the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence.

One interesting feature of the ring $R[x; \delta]$ is that it has finite Gelfand–Kirillov dimension whenever R is a finitely generated commutative algebra over a field k. We recall that Gelfand–Kirillov dimension (GK-dimension, for short) is a noncommutative analogue of Krull dimension, which is defined as follows. Given a field k and a finitely generated k-algebra A, a k-vector subspace $V \subseteq A$ is called a generating subspace if it is finite-dimensional, contains 1, and generates A as a k-algebra. If this is the case we have

$$V \subseteq V^2 \subseteq V^3 \subseteq \dots \subseteq \bigcup_{n \ge 1} V^n = A$$

where V^n denotes the subspace generated by all products $v_1 \cdots v_n$ with $v_i \in V$. The Gelfand–Kirillov dimension of A is then defined to be

$$\operatorname{GKdim}(A) := \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log(\dim(V^n))}{\log n}.$$

This quantity is independent of the choice of generating subspace [30, Lemma 1.1]. In practice, algebras often have a generating subspace V for which $\dim(V^n) \sim Cn^d$ for some positive constant C and some $d \geq 0$; in this case d is the GK-dimension. For a finitely generated commutative k-algebra, the Gelfand–Kirillov dimension and the Krull dimension coincide [30, Theorem 4.5].

Noetherian noncommutative algebras failing the classical Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence seem to be rare. There are very few examples of such algebras in the literature apart from those of Irving and Lorenz mentioned in the introduction, and these are of infinite GK-dimension. To the best of our knowledge, the following result gives the first counterexamples in finite GK-dimension.

Theorem 9.1. With (R, δ) as in Theorem 4.1, the skew polynomial ring $R[x; \delta]$ is a noetherian ring of finite GK-dimension for which the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence does not hold. In particular, (0) is a primitive (and hence rational) prime ideal of $R[x; \delta]$ that is not locally closed in the Zariski topology. Moreover, for any natural number $n \geq 4$ there exists an example with GK-dimension n.

Proof. What Theorem 4.1 gives us is a complex affine algebra R equipped with a derivation δ such that the field of constants of $(\operatorname{Frac}(R), \delta)$ is \mathbb{C} , and the intersection of all nontrivial prime δ -ideals of R is zero. Given a nonzero prime δ -ideal P, the ring $Q := PR[x; \delta]$ is a two-sided ideal of $R[x; \delta]$. The canonical morphism induces an isomorphism $R[x; \delta]/Q \cong (R/P)[x; \delta']$, where δ' is the derivation on R/P induced by δ . Since R/P is an integral domain, so is $(R/P)[x; \delta']$, and hence Q is a nonzero prime ideal of $R[x; \delta]$. Now, if a is in the intersection of all Q's obtained in this manner, then as a can be uniquely written as $r_n x^n + \cdots + r_0$ for some $n \geq 0$ and $r_0, \ldots, r_n \in R$, one sees that all the r_i must be contained in the intersection of all nontrivial prime δ -ideals of R, which we know to be trivial. It follows that the intersection of all nontrivial prime ideals of $R[x; \delta]$ is trivial, and hence (0) is not locally closed in $\operatorname{Spec}(R[x; \delta])$.

The fact that the field of constants of (Frac(R), δ) is \mathbb{C} implies that in the commutative algebra R[z] with Poisson bracket given by $\{r, s\} = 0$ for $r, s \in R$ and $\{r, z\} = \delta(r)$, the prime ideal (0) is Poisson rational, and hence Poisson primitive by Theorem 3.2. By a result of Jordan [26, Theorem 4.2] it follows that (0) is δ -primitive in R, that is, there is some maximal ideal of R that does not contain a nonzero δ -ideal of R. A result due to Goodearl–Warfield [14, Corollary 3.2] now shows that (0) is primitive in $R[x; \delta]$.

Finally, if R is of Krull dimension m then the GK-dimension of R is also m [30, Theorem 4.5]. Hence the GK-dimension of $R[x; \delta]$ is m+1 (see [30, Proposition 3.5]). So $R[x; \delta]$ is indeed a noetherian and finite-GK-dimensional counterexample to the Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence. Since Theorem 4.1 gives us such an R of Krull dimension m for any $m \geq 3$, we obtain an example with any integer GK-dimension greater than or equal to 4, as claimed.

It would be interesting to obtain additional counterexamples. More precisely, noting that the Poisson algebra R[t] of Corollary 5.3 is the semiclassical limit of $R[x; \delta]$ (in the filtered/graded sense [11, 2.4]), it is natural to ask:

Question 9.2. Do the Poisson algebras of Corollary 5.3 admit other formal or algebraic deformations which do not satisfy the classical Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence?

Acknowledgments. We would like to thank Zoé Chatzidakis, Martin Bays, James Freitag, Dave Marker, Colin Ingalls, Ronnie Nagloo, and Michael Singer for conversations that were useful in the writing of this paper. The last two authors would also like to thank MSRI for its generous hospitality during the very stimulating "Model Theory, Arithmetic Geometry and Number Theory" programme of spring 2014, where part of this work was done.

References

- [1] Abrams, G., Bell, J. P., Rangaswamy, K. M.: The Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence for Leavitt path algebras. Algebras Represent. Theory 15, 407–425 (2012) Zbl 1250.16012 MR 2912465
- [2] Bell, J., Rogalski, D., Sierra, S. J.: The Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence for twisted homogeneous coordinate rings. Israel J. Math. 180, 461–507 (2010) Zbl 1250.16012 MR 2735073
- [3] Bertrand, D., Pillay, A.: A Lindemann–Weierstrass theorem for semi-abelian varieties over function fields. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 23, 491–533 (2010) Zbl 1276.12003 MR 2601041

[4] Brown, K. A., Goodearl, K. R.: Lectures on Algebraic Quantum Groups. Adv. Courses Math. CRM Barcelona, Birkhäuser, Basel (2002) Zbl 1027.17010 MR 1898492

- [5] Brown, K. A., Gordon, I.: Poisson orders, symplectic reflection algebras and representation theory. J. Reine Angew. Math. 559, 193–216 (2003) Zbl 1025.17007 MR 1989650
- [6] Buium, A.: Differential Algebraic Groups of Finite Dimension. Lecture Notes in Math. 1506, Springer, Berlin (1992) Zbl 0756.14028 MR 1176753
- [7] Dixmier, J.: Idéaux primitifs dans les algèbres enveloppantes. J. Algebra 48, 96–112 (1977)Zbl 0366.17007 MR 0447360
- [8] Dixmier, J.: Enveloping Algebras. Grad. Stud. Math. 11, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (1996). Revised reprint of the 1977 translation Zbl 0867.17001 MR 1393197
- [9] Eagle, C.: The Mordell–Lang theorem from the Zilber dichotomy. Univ. of Waterloo Master's Thesis, www.math.uwaterloo.ca/rmoosa/eaglethesis.pdf (2010)
- [10] Goodearl, K. R.: A Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence for Poisson algebras with torus actions. In: Algebra and its Applications, Contemp. Math. 419, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 131–154 (2006) Zbl 1147.17017 MR 2279114
- [11] Goodearl, K. R.: Semiclassical limits of quantized coordinate rings. In: Advances in Ring Theory, Trends Math., Birkhäuser/Springer Basel AG, Basel, 165–204 (2010) Zbl 1202.16027 MR 2664671
- [12] Goodearl, K. R., Launois, S.: The Dixmier–Moeglin equivalence and a Gel'fand–Kirillov problem for Poisson polynomial algebras. Bull. Soc. Math. France 139, 1–39 (2011) Zbl 1226.17016 MR 2815026
- [13] Goodearl, K. R., Letzter, E. S.: The Dixmier-Moeglin equivalence in quantum coordinate rings and quantized Weyl algebras. Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 352, 1381–1403 (2000) Zbl 0978.16040 MR 1615971
- [14] Goodearl, K. R., Warfield, R. B., Jr.: Primitivity in differential operator rings. Math. Z. 180, 503–523 (1982) Zbl 0495.16002 MR 0667005
- [15] Hartshorne, R.: Algebraic Geometry. Grad. Texts in Math. 52, Springer, New York (1977) Zbl 0367.14001 MR 0463157
- [16] Heintz, J: Definability and fast quantifier elimination in algebraically closed fields. Theoret. Comput. Sci. 24, 239–277 (1983) Zbl 0546.03017 MR 0821213
- [17] Hindry, M., Silverman, J. H.: Diophantine Geometry. Grad. Texts in Math. 201, Springer, New York (2000) Zbl 0948.11023 MR 1745599
- [18] Hodges, T. J., Levasseur, T.: Primitive ideals of $\mathbf{C}_q[\mathrm{SL}(3)]$. Comm. Math. Phys. **156**, 581–605 (1993) Zbl 0801.17012 MR 1240587
- [19] Hodges, T. J., Levasseur, T.: Primitive ideals of $C_q[SL(n)]$. J. Algebra **168**, 455–468 (1994) Zbl 0814.17012 MR 1292775
- [20] Hodges, T. J., Levasseur, T., Toro, M.: Algebraic structure of multiparameter quantum groups. Adv. Math. **126**, 52–92 (1997) Zbl 0878.17009 MR 1440253
- [21] Hrushovski, E.: A generalization of a theorem of Jouanolou's. Unpublished (1995)
- [22] Hrushovski, E.: The Mordell–Lang conjecture for function fields. J. Amer. Math. Soc. 9, 667–690 (1996) Zbl 0864.03026 MR 1333294
- [23] Hrushovski, E., Sokolović, Z.: Minimal types in differentially closed fields. Preprint (1992)
- [24] Irving, R. S.: Noetherian algebras and Nullstellensatz. In: Séminaire d'Algèbre Paul Dubreil 31ème année (Paris, 1977–1978), Lecture Notes in Math. 740, Springer, Berlin, 80–87 (1979) Zbl 0423.16003 MR 0563496
- [25] Irving, R. S., Small, L. W.: On the characterization of primitive ideals in enveloping algebras. Math. Z. 173, 217–221 (1980) Zbl 0437.17002 MR 0592369
- [26] Jordan, D. A.: Ore extensions and Poisson algebras. Glasgow Math. J. 56, 355–368 (2014) Zbl 06296564 MR 3187902

- [27] Joseph, A.: On the prime and primitive spectra of the algebra of functions on a quantum group. J. Algebra 169, 441–511 (1994) Zbl 0814.17013 MR 1297159
- [28] Joseph, A.: Quantum Groups and Their Primitive Ideals. Ergeb. Math. Grenzgeb. (3) 29, Springer, Berlin (1995) Zbl 0808.17004 MR 1315966
- [29] Kolchin, E.: Differential algebraic groups. Pure Appl. Math. 114, Academic Press (1985) Zbl 0556.12006 MR 0776230
- [30] Krause, G. R., Lenagan, T. H.: Growth of algebras and Gelfand–Kirillov dimension. Grad. Stud. Math. 22, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (2000) Zbl 0957.16001 MR 1721834
- [31] Lang, S.: Fundamentals of Diophantine Geometry. Springer, New York (1983) Zbl 0528.14013 MR 0715605
- [32] Lorenz, M.: Primitive ideals of group algebras of supersoluble groups. Math. Ann. 225, 115–122 (1977) Zbl 0341.16003 MR 0424862
- [33] Marker, D.: Manin kernels. In: Connections between Model Theory and Algebraic and Analytic Geometry, Quad. Mat. 6, Dept. Mat., Seconda Univ. Napoli, Caserta, 1–21 (2000); http://homepages.math.uic.edu/ marker/manin.ps
- [34] Marker, D., Messmer, M., Pillay, A.: Model Theory of Fields. Lecture Notes in Logic 5, Assoc. Symbolic Logic, La Jolla, CA (2006) Zbl 1104.12006 MR 2215060
- [35] Mazur, B., Messing, W.: Universal Extensions and One Dimensional Crystalline Cohomology. Lecture Notes in Math. 370, Springer, Berlin (1974) Zbl 0301.14016 MR 0374150
- [36] McConnell, J. C., Robson, J. C.: Noncommutative Noetherian Rings. Grad. Stud. Math. 30. Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI (2001) Zbl 0980.16019 MR 1811901
- [37] Moeglin, C.: Idéaux bilatères des algèbres enveloppantes. Bull. Soc. Math. France 108, 143–186 (1980) Zbl 0447.17008 MR 0606087
- [38] Moosa, R., Scanlon, T.: Model theory of fields with free operators in characteristic zero. J. Math. Logic 14, 1450009 (2014) Zbl 1338.03067 MR 3304121
- [39] Morrison, S. D.: Continuous derivations. J. Algebra 110, 468–479 (1987) Zbl 0644.12012 MR 0910396
- [40] Oh, S.-Q.: Symplectic ideals of Poisson algebras and the Poisson structure associated to quantum matrices. Comm. Algebra 27, 2163–2180 (1999) Zbl 0936.16041 MR 1683857
- [41] Pierce, D., Pillay, A.: A note on the axioms for differentially closed fields of characteristic zero. J. Algebra 204, 108–115 (1998) Zbl 0922.12006 MR 1623945
- [42] Ritt, J. F.: Differential Algebra. Amer. Math. Soc. Colloq. Publ. 33, Amer. Math. Soc., New York, NY (1950) Zbl 0037.18402 MR 0035763
- [43] Rosenlicht, M.: Extensions of vector groups by abelian varieties. Amer. J. Math. 80, 685–714 (1958) Zbl 0091.33303 MR 0099340
- [44] Singer, M. F.: Model theory of partial differential fields: From commuting to noncommuting derivations. Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 134, 1929–1934 (2007) Zbl 1108.03044 MR 2286106
- [45] Vámos, P.: On the minimal prime ideal of a tensor product of two fields. Math. Proc. Cambridge Philos. Soc. 84, 25–35 (1978) Zbl 0404.12017 MR 0489566